An effective method to screen dsRNA as a foliar-applied acaricide against the two-spotted spider mite,

Tetranychus urticae Koch

PhD Dissertation

Hebatallah Galal Mansour Abouelmaaty

Department of Bio-Functions and Systems Science Graduate School of Bio-Applications and Systems Engineering Tokyo University of Agriculture and Technology

March 2019

Table of Contents

| Chapter 1. General introduction | 1 |
|---|----------------------|
| 1.1. Tetranychus urticae Koch | 1 |
| 1.2. Chemical control | |
| 1.3. Biological control | 5 |
| 1.4. RNA interference (RNAi) | 7 |
| 1.5. Surfactants | 9 |
| 1.6. Mission and objectives | |
| Chapter 2. Leaf disc-mediate oral delivery of small molecules in the absent | of surfactant to the |
| two-spotted spider mite, Tetranychus urticae | |
| 2.1. Abstract | |
| 2.2. Introduction | |
| 2.3. Material and methods | |
| 2.3.1. Mite preparation | |
| 2.3.2. Sandwich method | |
| 2.3.3. Oral delivery test | |
| 2.3.4. Mite performance test | |
| 2.3.5. Data analysis | |
| 2.4. Results | |
| 2.4.1. Oral delivery test | |
| 2.4.2. Mite performance test | |
| 2.5. Discussion | |
| 2.6. Conclusion | |

| Chapter 3: Dose-response effect of dsRNA targeting Vacuolar-type H | I^+ -ATPase in the two- |
|--|---------------------------|
| spotted spider mite, Tetranychus urticae | |
| 3.1. Abstract | |
| 3.2. Introduction | |
| 3.3. Material and methods | |
| 3.3.1. Mite preparation | |
| 3.3.2. dsRNA fragments | |
| 3.3.3. dsRNA preparation | |
| 3.3.4. Dose-response RNAi test | |
| 3.3.5. RT-qPCR analysis | |
| 3.3.6. Data analysis | |
| 3.4. Results | |
| 3.4.1. Gene expression | |
| 3.4.2. Body color phenotype | |
| 3.4.3. Survival | |
| 3.4.4. Fecundity | |
| 3.5. Discussion | |
| 3.6. Conclusion | |
| Chapter 4. Effects of dsRNA targeting four potential candidate genes for | RNAi-based control of |
| the two-spotted spider mite, Tetranychus urticae | |
| 4.1. Abstract | |
| 4.2. Introduction | |
| 4.3. Material and methods | |

| 4.3.1. Mite preparation |
|--|
| 4.3.2. dsRNA fragments |
| 4.3.3. dsRNA preparation |
| 4.3.4. RNAi test |
| 4.3.5. RT-qPCR analysis |
| 4.3.6. Data analysis |
| 4.4. Results |
| 4.4.1. Gene expression |
| 4.4.1. Survival |
| 4.4.2. Fecundity |
| 4.5. Discussion |
| 4.6. Conclusion |
| Chapter 5. General discussion |
| 5.1. Oral delivery of small molecules |
| 5.2. Dose-response effect of dsRNA- <i>TuVATPase</i> |
| 5.3. RNAi effects on four potential target genes |
| 5.4. Conclusion |
| Summary |
| References |
| Acknowledgements |

Chapter 1. General introduction

1.1. Tetranychus urticae Koch

Polyphytophagous arthropods are generally distributed worldwide by utilizing different habitat patches in response to changes in environments. Spider mites (Acari: Tetranychidae) belong to the subphylum Chelicerata that is the second largest group in arthropods and their extreme polyphytophagy has caused the severe economic damage on agricultural crops in the world (Bolland et al. 1998; Kennedy and Storer 2000).

The two-spotted spider mite (TSSM), *Tetranychus urticae* Koch, is one of the most serious polyphytophagous pest arthropods. TSSM had been originally described from a specimens collected in Europe by Koch (1836) but was found in the subtropical regions as well as a temperature zone species (Tuttle and Baker 1968; Jeppson et al. 1975). TSSM can feed on more than 1,100 plant species including economically important crops (Migeon and Dorkeld 2018). The life cycle of TSSM starts as the egg (≈ 0.1 mm in diameter) that hatches into the larva followed by two nymphal stages (protonymph and deutonymph) and then emerges into the adult (≈ 0.5 mm in body length). The larval, protonymphal, and deutonymphal stages contain quiescent (resting) periods named as protochrysalis, deutochrysalis, and teleiochrysalis, respectively, just before molting into each next stage. TSSM has a wide range of temperature for development and reproduction; 27°C is the optimum temperature for development completed for 6.6 to 12.2 days (Fasulo and Denmark 2016; Abo-Shnaf 2017).

TSSM has a pair of gutter-shaped stylets ($\approx 150 \ \mu m$ in length) which combine with each other to form a single tube ($\approx 2 \ \mu m$ in inner diameter); the stylet penetrates the leaf either in between epidermal pavement cells or through a stomatal opening, without damaging the

epidermal cellular layer and sucking the cell leaf contents and causing the chlorotic spots that are not immediately but eventually formed on infested leaves (Bensoussan et al. 2016). TSSM infestation reduced stomatal conductance in soybean leaves and consequently reduce the photosynthetic rate (Bueno et al. 2009), which causes economic losses in crop production.

1.2. Chemical control

Pesticides are chemical compounds and, in most cases, primary used for controlling pests. Acaricides are pesticides that are effective to control the members belonging to the subclass Acari (i.e. mites and ticks). The worldwide acaricide market was around 900 million Euro (M \in) which was 7% of the worldwide insecticide market in 2013 (Van Leeuwen et al. 2015). Almost 80% of the total acaricide market in 2008 was occupied by targeting on spider mites including *Tetranychus* spp. (372 M \in) in which TSSM is the main species followed by *Panonychus* spp. (100 M \in) in which the citrus red mite *P. citri* (McGregor) and the fruit tree red spider mite *P. ulmi* (Koch) are the main pest species in orchards. In the sales figures of acaricides targeting on spider mites in 2010, spirodiclofen, an acetyl CoA carboxylase inhibitor, was the most sold active ingredient (79 M \in) followed by bifenazate (43 M \in), a mitochondrial complex III electron transport inhibitor, and propargite (39 M \in), an ATP synthase inhibitor.

However, resistance to 96 different active ingredients has been reported in TSSM so far and the number is the highest in arthropod pest species, followed by 95 in the diamond-back moth *Plutella xylostella* L. (Lepidoptera: Yponomeutidae) and 80 in the green peach aphid *Myzus persicae* (Sulzer) (Homoptera: Aphididae) (Mota-Sanchez and Wise 2018). Table 1 shows the list of the pesticides to which TSSMs have developed resistance and the molecular mechanisms of resistance, which has been summarized by the Insecticide Resistance Action Committee (IRAC 2018). These suggest that novel measures rather than pesticides are urgently needed to be developed to avoid the resistance problem in TSSM control strategy.

| Chemical class | IRAC group | Distribution | Mechanism |
|--|------------|----------------------|---|
| Pyrethroids, Pyrethrins | 3A | Worldwide | Target site point mutation (main) P450 monooxygenase (secondary) |
| Clofentezine, Hexythiazox, Diflovidazin | 10A | Worldwide | cytochrome P450 and esterase |
| Acequinocyl | 20B | Worldwide | Esterases (but probably not GST and P450 enzymes) |
| METI acaricides and insecticides | 21A | Worldwide | Oxidative metabolsim (MFOs) |
| Carbamates | 1A | Worldwide | Metabolic: Esterases |
| Orgaophosphates | 1B | Worldwide | AChE point mutations |
| Avermectins, Milbemycins | 6 | Worldwide | Metabolic: Glutamate S Trans- ferase (GST) inhibition Target site: point mutations on GluCl1 and GluCl3 channels |
| Organotin miticides | 12B | Worldwide | Oligomycin-sensitive Mg ATPase, Esterase isozymes, Oxidases |
| Tetronic and Tetramic acid derivatives | 23 | n/a | Oxidative metabolism possible but field resistance not validated |
| Amitraz | 19 | Australia and USA | Oxidative metabolism possible but field resistance not validated |

Table 1. List of the pesticides to which TSSMs showed resistance reported by IRAC.

1.3. Biological control

Although acaricides are still the primary method for controlling TSSMs, they have developed resistance to almost all types of active ingredients (Table 1) due to their high reproductive potential based on the short life-cycle and metabolic detoxification mainly mediated by cytochrome P450 monooxygenases (CYPs) that catalyze mono-oxygenation of xenobiotics (Dermauw et al. 2013; Piraneo et al. 2015). Therefore, great attention has been paid to biological control using natural enemies against TSSMs as the measures alternative to chemical control. For example, the predatory mite *Neoseiulus californicus* (McGregor) (Acari: Phytoseiidae) and the predatory insects *Stethorus punctillum* Weise (Coleoptera: Coccinellidae), *Conwentzia psociformis* (Curtis) (Neuroptera: Coniopterygidae) and others significantly decreased the damage levels caused by TSSMs in strawberries (García-Mar and Gonzalez-Zamora 1999). The predatory mite *Phytoseiulus persimilis* Athias-Henriot (Acari: Phytoseiidae) is one of the most widely used biological agents against TSSMs, whereas this species can consume only 2 or 3 adults or several dozen egg in a day (Nachman 1987).

The entomopathogenic fungus, *Isaria cateniannulata* (strain 08XS - 1) increased mortalities to 100%, 100%, and 70% in TSSM eggs, larvae and adult females, respectively, at 25°C and 100% RH (Zhang et al. 2016). The entomopathogenic fungi, *Metarhizium anisopliae*, *Paecilomycis fumosoroseus*, and *Verticillium lecanii* decreased the hatchability of TSSM eggs, and *P. fumosoroseus* was most effective to increase the mortality of adult female TSSMs (Amjad et al. 2012). High mortality in TSSMs was induced by *Beauveria bassiana* (Jeyarani et al. 2011); the hatchability decreased to 25% and the adult mortality reached to 89% (Hassan et al. 2017).

However, biological control using natural enemies such as predatory mites not always has the satisfied suppression effect on the pest populations, which is mainly due to the fluctuation of prey-predator population densities (Ehler and Kinsey 1995). For the efficiency in control of the spruce spider mite *Oligonychus ununguis* (Jacobi) (Acari: Tetranychidae), using the predatory mites *Neoseiulus fallacis* (Garman) and *Metaseiulus (Typhlodromus* or *Galendromus) occidentalis* (Nesbitt) (Acari: Phytoseiidae) was 2.5~7 times higher than using chemical pesticides when the initial pest population was high (Shrewsbury and Hardin 2003). In addition, entomopathogenic fungi can be affected adversely by hash environments such as ultraviolet radiation (UV), but the sensitivity to UV varies among different fungi species and strains (Fargues et al. 1996). Taken together, biological control alone still remains unsatisfied to maintain the TSSM population at less than economic injury levels on crops. Thus, development of alternative control measures to enhance integrated pest management (IPM), "an ecosystem approach to crop production and protection that combines different management strategies and practices to grow healthy crops and minimize the use of pesticides (FAO 2019)".

1.4. RNA interference (RNAi)

RNA interference (RNAi)-mediated gene silencing is one of the promising approaches for pest control (Meister and Tuschl 2004). RNAi was first discovered in the nematode worm *Caenorhabditis elegans* Maupas (Nematoda: Rhabditida) in which the destruction of messenger RNA (mRNA) is induced by the double-stranded RNA (dsRNA) fragments that have complementary nucleotide sequences to the mRNA (Fire et al. 1998). Fire was awarded to the 2006 Nobel Prize for Physiology or Medicine with Carig Mello for their first discovery RNAi. The mode of action of RNAi is 1) dsRNA is processed into short interfering RNA (siRNA) consisting of 21 to 25 nucleotides long by the RNase III enzyme Dicer-2 (Lee et al. 2004). In the second step, siRNAs are loaded into the RNase H enzyme Argonaute to form the effector complex RNA-induced silencing complex (RISC). The siRNA is unwound during RISC assembly and the single-stranded RNA hybridizes with target mRNA (Agrawal et al. 2003).

RNAi in TSSM was first conducted with direct injection of dsRNA or siRNA targeting on *Distal-less*, a conserved gene involved in appendage development, to adult females and the maternal effect was observed in their progeny (Khila and Grbic 2007). However, handling for the injection into a tiny animal such as TSSMs is difficult and time-consuming, and thus is not suitable for the RNAi screen using a large sample size. Therefore, leaf disc-mediated oral administration of dsRNA has been conducted for RNAi-mediated gene silencing in TSSMs (Kwon et al. 2013, 2016). This method was effective to test the potential gene targets for controlling TSSMs, whereas it consumed a huge volume of dsRNA. In another method, dsRNA was successfully delivered into TSSMs through ingestion of leaf discs coated with a small volume of dsRNA (Suzuki et al. 2017b). However, the dsRNA solution must be spread manually over the surface of leaf discs, which is also time-consuming. Vacuolar-type H⁺-ATPase (V-ATPase) has been a common target gene for RNAi-based control of pest insects (Baum et al. 2007; Whyard et al. 2009; Upadhyay et al. 2011; Zhu et al. 2011). *V-ATPase* is a conserved gene encoding a constitutively expressed ATP-driven proton pump though the membranes (Finbow and Harrison 1997). RNAi targeted on the *V-ATPase* in TSSMs (*TuVATPase*) induced the mortality (Kwon et al. 2016; Suzuki et al. 2017b), the reductions of fecundity and digestive cell function (Bensoussan et al. 2018) resulting an indigestion-related phenotype which showed a dark color in the almost whole digestive system (Suzuki et al. 2017b). Other potential target genes for controlling TSSMs are 1) the *coatomer protein subunit E* (*TuCOPE*) gene encoding a vesicle transporter protein between the endoplasmic reticulum and Golgi, 2) the *ribosomal protein S4* (*TuRPS4*) gene encoding a protein that functions as a transmembrane channel, and 5) the *aquaporin 9* (*TuAQP9*) gene encoding a protein that function as a water channel, because of the high mortality after RNAi with the leaf disc-mediated oral delivery of dsRNA (Kwon et al. 2016).

1.5. Surfactants

Surfactants are required for the foliar application of many sprayable pesticides. Surfactants decrease the surface tension of aqueous solutions and act as a wetting agent (Fig. 1). Enhanced distribution of the aqueous solution of pesticides can improves pest control performance on sprayed plants. Based on the dissociation in water, surfactants are classified into anionic, nonionic, and cationic groups (Venezuela 2002; Tu et al. 2001).

Silwet L-77 is a non-ionic organosilicone surfactant that has a remarkable ability to reduce the surface tension of aqueous solutions. The application of Silwet L-77 allows aqueous solutions to interact with hydrophobic or waxy surfaces and consequently enhances the spreading over leaves (Witco 1997; Pollicello et al. 1995). Silwet L-77 has often used to improve the efficiency of sprayable pesticides. The efficiency of abamectin was improved using Silwet L-77 against eggs and nymphs of the Asian citrus psyllid *Diaphorina citri* Kuwayama (Hemiptera: Psyllidae) whereas the improvement did not appear in adults (Srinivasan et al. 2008). Silwet L-77 has also used to increase the efficiency of the entomopathogenic fungi such as *Beauveria bassiana* and *Metarhiziopsis microspore* to control different arthropod pests (Leland 2004; Gouli et al. 2013).

The Silwet hydrostable products Silwet L-77, Silwet 408, and Silwet 806 were toxic to adult female TSSMs with the lethal dose for 50% mortality (LC₅₀) was 8.6, 5.5, and 8.9 ppm (v/v), respectively (Cowles et al. 2000). On the other hand, Silwet L-7200 and Silwet L-7607 were less toxic whereas the reduction of surface tension was lower than Silwet L-77, Silwet 408, and Silwet 806 (Cowles et al. 2000). The toxicity of Silwet L-77 at the concentrations 0.1% to 0.5% (v/v) has also reported in other arthropods such as the cotton aphid *Aphis gossypii* Glover (Hemiptera: Aphididae), Western flower thrips *Frankliniella occidentalis* (Pergande)

(Thysanoptera: Thripidae), and Pacific spider mite *Tetranychus pacificus* (McGregor) (Acari: Tetranychidae) (Tipping et al. 2003).

Tween 20 [polyoxyethylene (20) sorbitan monolaurate], a nonionic surfactant, is widely used in the fields of cell and molecular biology to decrease the surface tension of aqueous solutions because of its less toxicity. The US Food and Drug Administration (FDA) has been approved Tween 20 as an additive in food and pharmaceutical preparations (Ravichandran et al. 2018). So far, there are no reports showing the negative effects of Tween 20 on arthropods. In addition to its less toxicity, Tween 20 can improve drug passage across the cell membrane by changing the physical properties (Hua et al. 2018). Although there are no reports on the practical use of Tween 20 for the foliar application as a pesticide spreader, it may enhance the RNAi efficiency because the high membrane permeability has a potential to improve the cell uptaking of dsRNA in TSSMs.



Fig. 1. Effect of surfactants on distribution of an aqueous solution on leaf surface.

1.6. Mission and objectives

TSSMs have rapidly developed the resistance to all acaricides. To control this pest species, development of technologies that are alternative to chemical measures and enhancing the IPM program are urgently needed. RNAi is a post-transcriptional gene silencing and has the potential for pest species-specific control because of the target sequence-specific manner, which may be established as environment-friendly measures for controlling pest but conserving beneficial organism and introduced to the IPM program. To achieve this goal, first oral delivery of small molecules such as dsRNA to TSSMs via leaves needs to be developed. In the previous study, the organosilicone surfactant Silwet L-77 was used for enhancing distribution of the aqueous solution of test compounds over the surface of leaf discs (Suzuki et al. 2017a) but toxic for TSSMs (Cowles et al. 2000).

In the Chapter 2, I developed new method that can prepare leaf disc coated with test compounds in the absence of surfactants.

In the Chapter 3, I examined the RNAi efficiency with this delivery method when changing the concentration of dsRNA targeting on TuVATPase which encodes a protein that functions as a proton pump located in membranes to maintain the acidic condition in vesicles.

In the Chapter 4, I examined RNAi effects on most potential four target genes *TuCOPE*, *TuRPS4*, *TuMIP*, and *TuAQP9* with my method.

Chapter 2. Leaf disc-mediate oral delivery of small molecules in the absent of surfactant to the two-spotted spider mite, *Tetranychus urticae*

2.1. Abstract

The two-spotted spider mite (TSSM), Tetranychus urticae, is a chelicerate herbivore with a wide host range and strong ability to develop pesticide resistance. In addition to easy maintenance of experimental TSSM populations, the recent completion of the TSSM genome sequence and development of RNA interference-based reverse genetics protocols make TSSM an ideal chelicerate model for the study of pesticide resistance and plant-herbivore interactions. In such studies, leaf discs treated with a test compound are often used as a means for oral delivery. When preparing the leaf discs, the organosilicone surfactant Silwet L-77 is frequently used to promote wetting of the leaf surface and to ease the distribution of a test compound across the leaf surface. Here, I tested the toxicity of Silwet L-77 to TSSM and found that it is toxic. Hence, I developed a novel method of preparing leaf discs in which a polypropylene sheet rather than a surfactant was used to ensure sufficient distribution of a tracer dye across the leaf surface. These leaf discs were then successfully used to deliver the tracer dye into the midgut of TSSMs. In addition, no significant differences were observed in the survival, fecundity, or feeding activity of TSSMs fed on leaf discs treated with water via my novel method compared with those fed on untreated leaf discs. Thus, my novel method of preparing leaf discs eliminates concerns regarding the bioactivity of surfactants in TSSMs, and I anticipate that this method will be useful for improving oral delivery-based bioassays for TSSMs.

2.2. Introduction

The two-spotted spider mite (TSSM), *Tetranychus urticae* Koch (Acari: Tetranychidae), is a major agricultural pest. Due to its short life-cycle and the high reproductive potential accompanied with an enhanced metabolic detoxification system (Dermauw et al. 2013; Piraneo et al. 2015), TSSM is capable of rapidly developing resistance to almost all types of pesticides (Van Leeuwen et al. 2010; Mota-Sanchez and Wise 2017), making it difficult to control.

RNA interference (RNAi) is a type of post-transcriptional gene silencing that is induced by the delivery of double-stranded RNA (dsRNA) into a cell's cytoplasm (Fire et al. 1998). In arthropods, RNAi can be induced by injecting either dsRNA or small interfering RNA (siRNA) into eggs or body cavities of test animals. RNAi in TSSMs was first reported by Khila and Grbić (2007), who injected dsRNA and siRNA into adult female TSSMs. This work targeted *Distalless* (*Dill*), an evolutionally conserved gene involved in appendage development in metazoans and found that mite offspring embryos showed truncated or fused appendage phenotypes. No success in using direct injection to TSSM eggs has been reported (Bryon et al. 2017) because of their small size (approx. 0.1 mm) and susceptibility to damage resulting from the injection.

Compared with dsRNA injection, oral administration of dsRNA is less invasive and has the potential to be used in high-throughput RNAi screens. For the oral administration of dsRNA to TSSMs, leaf disc-mediated delivery methods have been used recently (Kwon et al. 2013, 2016, 2017; Shi et al. 2015, 2016; Liao et al. 2016; Xia et al. 2016; Li et al. 2017; Suzuki et al. 2017b; Xu et al. 2017a, b). Leaf disc-mediated delivery of dsRNA has drawn intense interest because these methods mimic a potential application of dsRNA as a sprayable pesticide (San Miguel and Scott 2015; Suzuki et al. 2017b). Among the different leaf disc-mediated delivery methods reported, the use of dsRNA-coated leaf discs (Suzuki et al. 2017b) requires the smallest amount of dsRNA but manual painting to spread dsRNA over the leaf surface is generally timeconsuming.

The organosilicone surfactant Silwet L-77 that is commonly used in *Agrobacterium*mediated plant transformation to increase the infiltration into plant tissues (Clough and Bent 1998), could be also used to ensure the distribution of a small volume of the aqueous solution over the leaf surface (Suzuki et al. 2017a). However, it has been shown that Silwet L-77 is toxic to TSSMs with a concentration for 50% mortality (LC₅₀) ranging from 8.6 to 84.2 ppm (v/v) depending on the host plant species (Cowles et al. 2000). Thus, avoiding the use of Silwet L-77 when preparing leaf discs would provide improved bioassays with greater reliability. Here, I developed a method of preparing a test compound–infiltrated leaf discs with a small volume of the aqueous solution that does not include the use of a surfactant.

2.3. Material and methods

2.3.1. Mite preparation

The TSSM population collected in London (Ontario) that was previously used for whole-genome sequencing (Grbic et al. 2011) was used in this study. The population was maintained on kidney beans (*Phaseolus vulgaris* L.) at 25°C and 50% relative humidity (RH) under a light period of 16 h d^{-1} . By following the methods of Suzuki et al. (2017a) with some modifications, I synchronized the molting of teleiochrysalis females to obtain newly emerged adult females. Briefly, teleiochrysalis females were collected with an air pump–based sucking system (Cazaux et al. 2014) and transferred to a Petri dish (diameter, 35 mm). The Petri dish was placed inside a polystyrene cup (diameter, 94 mm), the bottom of which was lined with water-soaked cotton. The cup was sealed with a lid to keep 100% RH inside and then incubated at 20°C for 2 days. After incubation, the lid was removed and the teleiochrysalis females were incubated at 25°C and 50% RH for 30 to 60 min to initiate their molting. After molting, newly emerged adults were used in the following experiments.

2.3.2. Sandwich method

A droplet (6 µL) of the aqueous solution of interest was added onto the adaxial surface of kidney bean leaf discs (diameter, 10 mm; 1 droplet/disc). Then, the leaf discs were covered with a polypropylene sheet (AZ-540; Sekisei, Tokyo, Japan) which is generally available as transparent card sleeves, so that the droplet of aqueous solution was sandwiched between the adaxial surface and the polypropylene sheet. Formation of this sandwich structure caused the droplet of aqueous solution to immediately spread over the adaxial surface of the leaf discs. The leaf discs were then maintained at 25°C and 50% RH for approximately 8 min to allow the aqueous solution to infiltrate the leaf disc. After infiltration, the leaf discs were gently removed from the polypropylene sheet and the adaxial surface was allowed to dry at 25°C and 50% RH for up to 1 min (Fig. 2).



Fig. 2. Sandwich method. A $6-\mu L$ droplet of test compound solution was added to the adaxial surface of a $\phi 10$ -mm bean leaf disc. A piece of polyethylene sheet was then placed over the leaf disc to spread the solution on the adaxial surface. The sandwiching condition was kept to infiltrate the solution into the leaf disc up to 8 min and then the polyethylene sheet was removed to completely dry the adaxial surface of the leaf disc. Finally, a test mite was inoculated onto the leaf disc to conduct a bioassay.

2.3.3. Oral delivery test

First, I compared the effectiveness of the coating method for preparing leaf discs (Suzuki et al. 2017a) and my novel sandwich method for the oral delivery of a small molecule to the midgut of TSSMs by using a fluorescent tracer (Alexa Fluor 488; Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, MA). Fluorescent signals are visible in the TSSM digestive tract because they have a semi-transparent body (Suzuki et al. 2017a). In the coating method of preparing leaf discs, the adaxial surface of a bean leaf disc (diameter, 10 mm) was coated with a droplet (6 µL) of an aqueous solution containing 100 ng μ L⁻¹ fluorescent tracer and 250 ppm (v/v) Silwet L-77 as described by Suzuki et al. (2017a). In the sandwich method of preparing leaf discs, the adaxial surface of a bean leaf disc was coated with a droplet (6 $\mu L)$ of an aqueous solution containing 100 ng μL^{-1} of the fluorescent tracer alone. Uncoated leaf discs served as controls. For all treatments, the leaf discs were placed on water-soaked cotton at the bottom of separate polystyrene cup. Newly emerged adult females were inoculated onto the leaf discs (1 female/disc) by using a tapered brush (Interlon 1026-3/0; Maruzen Artist Materials & Works, Tokyo, Japan). The polystyrene cup was then maintained at 25°C and 50% RH under a light period of 16 h d⁻¹ for 4 days. For all treatments, fresh leaf discs were provided at the beginning of day 3. At the end of day 4, the mites were mounted in 50% (v/v) glycerol and 0.1% (v/v) Tween 20 in phosphate-buffered saline solution, and fluorescent signals from the digestive tract were observed with a fluorescence stereoscopic microscope (M205 FA; Leica Microsystems, Wetzlar, Germany). RGB images under visible light and fluorescence excitation light were recorded with a digital camera (EOS Kiss X7; Canon, Tokyo, Japan) installed on the microscope. The oral delivery tests were repeated three times.

2.3.4. Mite performance test

To examine the effects of Silwet L-77 and the method of preparing leaf discs on TSSM survivorship and fecundity, leaf discs (diameter, 10 mm) were prepared by using the coating method and a droplet (6 μ L) of an aqueous solution of Silwet L-77 (250 ppm [v/v]) or the sandwich method and a droplet of water, as described in the previous sections. Untreated leaf discs were used as controls. Newly emerged adult females were inoculated onto the leaf discs (1 female/disc) and allowed to feed at 25°C and 50% RH under a light period of 16 h d⁻¹. All leaf discs were replaced with fresh ones every 2 days up to day 6. Survivorship and fecundity were recorded every day, and the test was repeated three times.

A separate experiment was used to examine feeding activity. After adult females had been left to feed for 2 days on leaf discs prepared by using either the coating method and Silwet L-77 or the sandwich method and water, or on untreated control leaf discs (5 females/disc), as described above for the survivorship and fecundity experiment, RGB images of the adaxial surface of each leaf disc were obtained with an image scanner (GT-X980; Seiko Epson, Suwa, Japan). The mite performance tests were repeated five times.

2.3.5. Data analysis

The RGB images of the TSSMs in the oral delivery tests were split into red, green, and blue component images and converted to 8-bit (0 to 255) grayscale by using ImageJ 1.51j8 (ImageJ command: 'Split Channels'). Fluorescence signals from the digestive tract of treated mites were defined as pixels exhibiting a grayscale value from 37 to 255 in the green component images (ImageJ command: 'Threshold'). In the range of grayscale values, no positive pixels were counted from the green component images of TSSMs fed on control leaf discs. The area of

fluorescence in the digestive tract was calculated from the ratio of the number of positive pixels to the total number of pixels in the image and relativized to the maximum value within the individual data (ImageJ command: 'Analyze Particles'). Arcsine square-root transformation was applied to normalize the relative area of fluorescence. Differences in the normalized relative area of fluorescence among the treatments were statistically analyzed with Turkey's honestly significant difference test after one-way ANOVA in R 3.3.2 (R Core Team 2016; R function: 'glht', package: 'multcomp'). Survival curves were plotted with the Kaplan-Maier method (R function: 'survfit', package: 'survival'). Differences in the survival curves among treatments were statistically analyzed by using the log-rank test (R function: 'survdiff', package: 'survival'). Differences in TSSM fecundity among treatments were statistically analyzed by using the Wilcoxon-Mann-Whitney test with Bonferroni correction (R function: 'pairwise.wilcox.test'). To quantify TSSM feeding activity, five leaf discs in each treatment group were randomly sampled 2 days after treatment and the area of leaf disc damage caused by the five adult females was determined by using a digital imaging method (Cazaux et al. 2014) using Adobe Photoshop CC 19.1.5 (San Jose, CA). Differences in the area of leaf disc damage among the treatments were statistically analyzed by using Tukey's honestly significant difference test after one-way ANOVA. Results for the relative area of fluorescence in the TSSM digestive tract, the fecundity of treated mites, and the damaged area of leaf discs are presented as overlaid bee-swarm (R function: 'beeswarm', package: 'beeswarm') and box-and-whisker plots (R function: 'boxplot').

2.4. Results

2.4.1. Oral delivery test

Irrespective of whether the coating or sandwich method was used to prepare the leaf discs, the fluorescent tracer was distributed over the entire adaxial surface of the leaf discs (data not shown) and was detected in the digestive tracts of TSSMs fed on the leaf discs (Fig. 3A). Although the relative areas of fluorescence between TSSMs fed on leaf discs prepared with the coating or sandwich methods were comparable, the relative area of fluorescence in TSSMs fed on leaf discs fed on leaf discs fed on leaf discs (Fig. 3B).

2.4.2. Mite performance test

No significant differences were observed among the survival curves obtained for TSSMs fed on the three types of leaf discs (Fig. 4A). Fecundity in TSSMs fed on leaf discs prepared via the sandwich method was comparable with that in TSSMs fed on control leaf discs, whereas it was significantly lower in TSSMs fed on leaf discs prepared via the coating method compared with that in TSSMs fed on control leaf discs or leaf discs prepared by the sandwich method (Fig. 4B). The same trend was observed for the area of leaf disc damage after feeding (Fig. 5); a significantly lower area of leaf disc damage was observed for leaf discs prepared by the coating method compared with control leaf discs or leaf discs prepared by the sandwich method.



Fig. 3. Adult female two-spotted spider mites (*Tetranychus urticae*) after feeding for 4 days on untreated bean leaf discs (control) or bean leaf discs treated with a green-fluorescent tracer (Alexa Fluor 488, 100 ng μ L⁻¹). Leaf discs were replaced with fresh ones at the beginning of day 3. (A) Accumulation of the fluorescent tracer in mites fed on leaf discs prepared via a coating method (Suzuki et al. 2017a) using 250 ppm Silwet L-77 or my sandwich method without surfactant. (B) Relative area of fluorescence based on the number of pixels exhibiting a grayscale value between 37 and 255 in 8-bit green-component images of the mites (A, binary). Arcsine square-root transformation was applied to normalize the relative area of fluorescence before statistical analysis. Different letters indicate significant differences at p < 0.05 (Tukey's honestly significant difference test after one-way ANOVA). Individual data are displayed as a bee swarm. In the box-and-whisker plots, the central line (second quartile, Q2) indicates the median, the distance between the box bottom (first quartile, Q1) and top (third quartile, Q3) indicates the interquartile range (IQR), and the whisker bottom and top indicate the minimum and maximum values, respectively.



Fig. 4. Survival and fecundity of adult female two-spotted spider mites (*Tetranychus urticae*) after feeding on untreated bean leaf discs (control) or bean leaf discs prepared with the coating method and 250 ppm (v/v) Silwet L-77 or with the sandwich method and water. Leaf discs were replaced with fresh ones every other day. (A) Survival of mites during a 6-day period feeding on untreated or treated leaf discs. Survival curves were plotted by using the Kaplan–Maier method and compared by using the log-rank test. (B) Fecundity of mites during a 6-day period feeding on untreated or treated leaf discs. (See the caption to Fig. 5 for explanations of the bee swarm and box-and-whisker plots. Outliers that are outside the range between the lower (Q1 – $1.5 \times$ IQR) and upper limits (Q3 + $1.5 \times$ IQR) are plotted outside of the IQR.) Different letters indicate significant differences at p < 0.05 (Wilcoxon–Mann–Whitney test with Bonferroni correction).



Fig. 5. Leaf disc damage after a 2-day feeding period by adult female two-spotted spider mites (*Tetranychus urticae*) on untreated bean leaf discs (control) or bean leaf discs prepared with the coating method and 250 ppm (v/v) Silwet L-77 or with the sandwich method and water. (See the captions to Figs. 5 and 6 for explanations of the bee swarm, box-and-whisker plots, and outliers.) The area of leaf disc damage caused by a single female was determined by using a digital imaging method (Cazaux et al. 2014). Different letters indicate significant differences at p < 0.05 (Tukey's honestly significant difference test after one-way ANOVA).

2.5. Discussion

For the oral delivery of small molecules, a system in which TSSMs feed on a solution of the xenobiotic sealed behind a stretched artificial membrane (usually Parafilm M; Bemis NA, Neenah, WI) by piercing the membrane with their stylet was developed decades ago (Walling et al. 1968; Salama and Rasmy 1971; Kantaratanakul and Rodriguez 1979; Van Der Geest et al. 1983; Hare and Bethke 1988). This membrane-based feeding system has enabled researchers to use spider mites in nutrition and oral toxicity assays (e.g., Bosse and Veerman 1996; Gotoh et al. 2008) or to collect spider mite saliva (Jonckheere et al. 2016; Zhu et al. 2018). Recently, assays for gene function have also been conducted by using the membrane-based feeding system for oral administration of dsRNA for RNAi-mediated gene silencing in TSSMs (Suzuki et al. 2017b). However, success in TSSM development from the egg to adult stages has been limited in the membrane-based feeding system because of insufficient nutrition or uncomfortable environments for TSSMs (Van Der Geest et al. 1983; Suzuki et al. 2017b); thus, leaf discs still remain to be used as a main material for laboratory bioassays using TSSMs.

Recently, several leaf disc-mediated feeding systems were developed for the oral administration of dsRNA to TSSMs for RNAi-based screening of novel pesticides (Kwon et al. 2013, 2016, 2017; Shi et al. 2015, 2016; Liao et al. 2016; Xia et al. 2016; Li et al. 2017; Suzuki et al. 2017b; Xu et al. 2017a, b). These feeding systems can be divided into three types: (1) feeding on leaf discs floating on a dsRNA solution (Kwon et al. 2013, 2016, 2017), (2) feeding on dehydrated leaf discs that are subsequently infiltrated with dsRNA solution (Shi et al. 2015, 2016; Liao et al. 2016; Xia et al. 2016; Li et al. 2017; Xu et al. 2017a, b), and (3) feeding on leaf discs coated with dsRNA (Suzuki et al. 2017b). Of the three systems, the leaf disc coating method requires the smallest amount of dsRNA. Although no detailed procedure was mentioned

for the leaf disc coating method (Suzuki et al. 2017b), manual painting of the dsRNA solution with a fine material (e.g. pipette tip) is required to spread it over the adaxial surface and this step is time consuming. To improve the coating method, Suzuki et al. (2017a) proposed the use of a surfactant such as Silwet L-77 which reduces the surface tension of water. The coating method using Silwet L-77 enhanced the spreading of the aqueous solution containing the test compound across the epicuticular wax that covers the leaf adaxial surface and did not require the painting step in the previous method (Suzuki et al. 2017b). In the present study, although no significant reduction in survival was observed in TSSMs fed on leaf discs prepared by using this coating method (Fig. 4A), TSSMs fed on such leaf discs developed a small body and the caecum and ventriculus contained few fully developed digestive cells (Fig. 3A) (Bensoussan et al. 2018). I also found that TSSMs fed on such leaf discs had significantly reduced fecundity (Fig. 4B) and feeding activity (Fig. 5) compared with TSSMs fed on control leaf discs. The toxicity of Silwet L-77 has been reported not only in TSSMs but also in other insect pests such as aphids, armyworms, fruit flies, leafminers, thrips, mealybugs, and psyllids (Imai et al. 1995; Chandler 1995; Purcell and Schroeder 1996; Shapiro et al. 1998; Cowles et al. 2000; Tipping et al. 2003; Srinivasan et al. 2008). Compared with the toxicity of dipping TSSMs directly in Silwet L-77, which in that context has a reported LC₅₀ value ranging from 8.6 to 84.2 ppm (Cowles et al. 2000), the oral toxicity of leaf discs prepared by using the coating method and Silwet L-77 was moderate even at 250 ppm. In contrast, no negative effects on survival and fecundity were observed in TSSMs fed on leaf discs prepared by using the coating method that used Silwet L-77 (Suzuki et al. 2017a). The effect of Silwet L-77 on fecundity of TSSM differed despite the same concentration (250 ppm) and mite populations were used in both studies. At present, the basis of this discrepancy is not clear, however, it may be worth noting that different cultivars of the host

bean plants were used. Regardless, because I observed negative effects on fecundity (Fig. 4B) and feeding (Fig. 5), and the lethality of Silwet L-77 has been reported by Cowles et al. (2000), the use of Silwet L-77 should be avoided to provide more precise bioassays.

In the present study, I used a polypropylene sheet instead of Silwet L-77 (Suzuki et al. 2017a) or time-consuming painting (Suzuki et al. 2017b) to ensure that the test solution coated the entire leaf surface. By using this method of preparing leaf discs, I was able to deliver a fluorescent tracer to the midgut of TSSMs (Fig. 3). Because TSSMs feed on the contents of palisade and spongy mesophyll cells beneath the leaf epidermis by pushing their stylet either in between pavement cells or through stomatal openings (Bensoussan et al. 2016), my results suggest that the fluorescent tracer was not only spread over the leaf surface but was able to infiltrate into leaf mesophyll cells despite the absence of a surfactant. An equivalent level of dye uptake between the coating and sandwich methods was observed (Fig. 3); however, there were significant differences in fecundity (Fig. 4B) and leaf damage inflicted by mite feeding (Fig. 5). This suggests that Silwet L-77 delivered to the midgut of TSSMs inhibits feeding such that normal fecundity is prevented. No significant reductions in survival, fecundity, or feeding activity were observed in TSSMs fed on leaf discs prepared with the sandwich method and water (Figs. 4 and 5).

Thus, my novel sandwich method may be useful for the delivery of small molecules to the midgut of TSSMs without inducing negative effects on their biology. Further studies are warranted to examine whether this method can be used for the oral administration of small molecules to other arthropods that feed on leaf cell contents. I anticipate that my method will be useful for preparing leaf discs of oral delivery of small molecules to TSSMs for use in a wide range of bioassays such as in RNAi silencing, examining the efficacy and biological effects of pesticides, and elucidating the interactions of herbivores with plants, fungi, bacteria, and viruses.

2.6. Conclusion

Delivery method is an important element to determine the efficiency of dsRNA, therefore, to focus on how to deliver dsRNA for different genes to pests is the key to successful control application. Sandwich method showed high efficiency to deliver the fluorescent dye without any surfactant when allow the TSSMs fed on treated leaf discs when they showed high fluorescent signals, which lead to a successful method can be an easy and simple method to examine the target genes in future.

Chapter 3: Dose-response effect of dsRNA targeting *Vacuolar-type H*⁺-*ATPase* in the two-spotted spider mite, *Tetranychus urticae*

3.1. Abstract

RNA interference (RNAi)-mediated gene silencing by oral delivery of double-stranded RNA (dsRNA) has potential for new method of controlling pest arthropods. The two-spotted spider mite (TSSM), Tetranychus urticae, is a cosmopolitan herbivore that feeds on >1100 plant species including >150 agricultural crops. TSSM is one of the pest species that has motivated the development of RNAi-based control strategy because its whole genome was the first among chelicerates to be completely sequenced and annotated. In addition, several methods for oral delivery of dsRNA to TSSMs have been preparing for the RNAi-based platform for functional gene screens in this species. Here I examined the efficacy of a leaf disc-mediated method currently developed for the oral delivery of test compounds to TSSMs via their feeding. The Vacuolar-type H⁺-ATPase (TuVATPase) was used as a reference baseline gene because the silencing effect is obvious from the body color change (yellow-green to dark) and decreases in survival and fecundity. Almost 40% of TSSMs showed dark body color after feeding on leaf discs treated with dsRNA designed for *TuVATPase* (dsRNA-*TuVATPase*) at 0.1 or 1 μ g μ L⁻¹, whereas the phenotype was not observed in the treatment with dsRNA-TuVATPase) at 0.01 µg μ L⁻¹. This trend was commonly observed in decreases of fecundity and survival. Tween 20 has no improving the efficiency of dsRNA neither in survival rate nor in fecundity. Taken together, dsRNA-*TuVATPase* at lowest 0.1 or 1 μ g μ L⁻¹ has a potential for foliar application to control TSSMs.

3.2. Introduction

In the two-spotted spider mite (TSSM) Tetranychus urticae Koch (Acari: Tetranychidae), the whole genome had been sequenced as the first complete chelicerate genome and was the smallest sequenced arthropod genome at 90 megabases (Grbic et al. 2011) which help the scientists to find a new a potential target genes to be silencing to control this pest. Based on this genome, one of the most potential target genes for TSSM control is *Vacuolar-type* H^+ -*ATPase* (*V*-*ATPase*) encoding a protein that is an ancient enzyme in all eukaryotes. It was first proven that V-ATPase functions as a proton pump operated by the ATP hydrolysis in tonoplasts of vacuoles (Kirshner 1962). V-ATPases locate in organelles membranes, where they mediate proton transport (Pedersen and Carafoli 1987), and it is a primarily responsible for the establishment and maintenance the acidity condition in both endocytic and secretory organelles by pumping cytosolic protons into the lumen vacuoles using the energy generated from ATP hydrolysis (Nelson et al. 2000; Forgac 2007; Nishi and Forgac 2002). V-ATPase has two domains; peripheral V1 domain composed of eight subunits (A to H) of molecular mass 70~10 kDa, and responsible for ATP hydrolysis; but integral V₀ domain composed of six different subunits (a, d, c, c', c'', e) of molecular mass 100-9 kDa and carries out proton translocation (Arai et al. 1988; Forgac 1998; Ohira et al. 2006; Kitagawa et al. 2008).

In the silverleaf whitefly, *Bemisia tabaci* (Gennadius) (Hemiptera: Aleyrodidae), oral administration of dsRNA targeting on *V-ATPase* caused a high mortality and the LC₅₀ was 3.08 ng μ L⁻¹ (Upadhyay et al. 2011). Oral administrations of bacteria expressing dsRNA targeting on *V-ATPase* or *in vitro* synthesized dsRNA of the same target induced a mortality in the Colorado potato beetle, *Leptinotarsa decemlineata* (Say) (Coleoptera: Chrysomelidae) (Zhu et al. 2010). Direct injection of dsRNA targeting on *V-ATPase* subunits A and E dramatically decreased the

survival and fecundity in the bed bug *Cimex lectularius* L., (Hemiptera: Cimicidae) (Basnet and Kamble 2018). The *V*-ATPase gene in TSSMs (*TuVATPase*) was downregulated and caused 21% corrected mortality at 120 h after feeding on leaf disc-infiltrated with 160 ng μ L⁻¹ dsRNA targeting on *TuVATPase* (dsRNA-*TuVATPase*) (Kwon et al. 2013).

It was revealed that 160 ng μ L⁻¹ dsRNA-*TuVATPase* induced dark-body phenotype and decreased the survival and fecundity in TSSMs with five different methods for oral delivery of dsRNA (socking, leaf disc coating, leaf disc floating, artificial diet, and transgenic plants expressing a hairpin dsRNA) (Suzuki et al. 2017b). Therefore, *TuVATPase* is highly potential target gene can be used in the foliar application of dsRNA for RNAi-based TSSM control. However, the dose-response relationship between dsRNA-*TuVATPase* and RNAi effects in TSSMs has remained unclarified.

In this Chapter, I used the sandwich method (Abouelmaaty et al. 2019) to orally deliver different concentrations of dsRNA-*TuVATPase* with or without the nonionic surfactant, Tween 20 [polyoxyethylene (20) sorbitan monolaurate]. It has been known that Tween 20 causes a change in the properties of cell membrane and improves drag permeability (Hua et al. 2018). Therefore, it is expected that Tween 20 may improve the permeability of dsRNA into cells in TSSMs and enhance the RNAi effects


Fig. 6 Schematic diagram of the structure of *Vacuolar-type* H^+ -*ATPase* in eukaryotic cellular membranes. V₁ complex consists of eight different subunits A-H and is responsible for ATP hydrolysis. V₀ complex consists of at least four different subunits a, d, c-c'', and e, and is responsible for proton translocation.

3.3. Material and methods

3.3.1. Mite preparation

The stock population of TSSM which used in this study was collected in London (Ontario) that was previously used for whole-genome sequencing (Grbic et al. 2011). The population was maintained on kidney beans (*Phaseolus vulgaris* L.) at 25°C and 50% relative humidity (RH) under a light period of 16 h d⁻¹. The teleiochrysalis females were synchronized to obtain newly emerged adult females by following the methods of Suzuki et al. (2017a) with some modifications. Briefly, by air pump–based sucking system (Cazaux et al. 2014) teleiochrysalis females were collected and transferred to a Petri dish (diameter, 35 mm). The Petri dish was placed inside a polystyrene cup (diameter, 94 mm), the bottom of which was lined with water-soaked cotton. The cup was sealed with a lid to keep 100% RH inside and then incubated at 20°C for 2 days. After incubation, the lid was removed and the teleiochrysalis females were incubated at 25°C and 50% RH, after 30 to 60 min teleiochrysalis initiated their molting to the newly emerged adults which used in the following experiments.

3.3.2. dsRNA fragments

Primer sets (Table 2) were used for amplifying the 600-bp fragment within the 4th exon of *TuVATPase* (Fig. 7) as a template for the preparation of dsRNA (dsRNA-*TuVATPase*). In addition, a 382-bp fragment locating the region 1690614–1690995 between tetur12g03500 and tetur12g03520 in the scaffold 12 was chosen as a template for the preparation of a negative control dsRNA (dsRNA-NC), which was previously used by Suzuki et al. (2017b).

| PCR amplification primers | Oligonucleotides sequence (5' to 3') | Fragment size (bp) |
|---|--|------------------------------|
| <i>TuVATP-</i> T7-F | TAATACGACTCACTATAGGGGTTGCGGTGAGAGAGGGTAATG | 600 bp |
| <i>TuVATP</i> -T7-R | TAATACGACTCACTATAGGGGAAGAGGTACGAAATCTGGG | |
| <i>TuSC12-</i> T7-F | TAATACGACTCACTATAGGGCGACCCCATCAGGCTATTGA | 382 bp |
| <i>TuSC12-</i> T7-R | TAATACGACTCACTATAGGGGGCCCTCTCCTGGTTGTAAACTT | |
| | | |
| RT-qPCR assay primers | Oligonucleotides sequence (5' to 3') | Primer efficiency (%) |
| RT-qPCR assay primers <i>TuVATP-</i> qPCR-F | Oligonucleotides sequence (5' to 3') GGGTACCATCACATTCCTCG | Primer efficiency (%) |
| RT-qPCR assay primers <i>TuVATP-</i> qPCR-F <i>TuVATP-</i> qPCR-R | Oligonucleotides sequence (5' to 3') GGGTACCATCACATTCCTCG AATCGGTCTGGTTTGACGAAC | Primer efficiency (%) 90% |
| RT-qPCR assay primers <i>TuVATP</i> -qPCR-F <i>TuVATP</i> -qPCR-R <i>TuRP49</i> -qPCR- | Oligonucleotides sequence (5' to 3') GGGTACCATCACATTCCTCG AATCGGTCTGGTTTGACGAAC CTTCAAGCGGCATCAGAGC | Primer efficiency (%) 90% |

Table 2. Primers used in the PCR amplification and RT-qPCR assay (RP49: tetyr18g03590).



Fig. 7. DNA fragments used for the synthesis of dsRNA-*TuVATPase* and dsRNA-NC. Schematic diagram of *TuVATPase* (tetur09g04140) and the intergenic region in scaffold 12 (between tetur12g03500 and tetur12g03520). The intergenic region was used for synthesizing the negative control dsRNA (dsRNA-NC) (Suzuki et al. 2017b).

3.3.3. dsRNA preparation

Total RNA were extracted from 100 adult females frozen in liquid N2 with a spin column kit (NucleoSpin RNA Plus; Macherey-Nagel, Düren, Germany) and quantified using a spectrophotometer (NanoPhotometer N60; Implen, Munich, Germany). cDNA was synthesized from 3 µg of the extracted total RNA with a reverse transcriptase (SuperScript II Reverse Transcriptase; Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, MA) and an oligo (dT)₁₂₋₁₈ primer (Thermo Fisher Scientific) according to the manufacturer's protocol, and stored at -30°C. Genomic DNA (gDNA) was extracted with a spin column kit (NucleoSpin Tissue; Macherey-Nagel) and stored at -30°C. Using cDNA or gDNA as a template, the DNA fragment of TuVATPase or a negative control sequence (NC) in an intergenic region (Fig. 7) was PCR amplified with their specific sequence primers (Table 2) containing the T7 polymerase (5'promoter TAATACGACTCACTATAGGG-3'), a DNA polymerase (Phusion High-Fidelity DNA Polymerase; New England Biolabs, Hitchin, UK), and a PCR thermal cycler (TaKaRa PCR Thermal Cycler Dice[®] Touch; Takara Bio, Shiga, Japan). The amplified DNA fragments were then purified with a spin column kit (NucleoSpin[®] Gel and PCR Clean-up; Macherey-Nagel). After purification, DNA fragments were confirmed with 2% (w/v) agarose gel electrophoresis and quantified with the spectrophotometer, and stored at -30° C. RNA fragment for *TuVATPase* or NC was synthesized from 100 ng μL^{-1} of the each DNA fragment as a template with a transcription kit (in vitro Transcription T7 Kit; Takara Bio) using as the following conditions at 42°C for 2 h, followed by adding 2 µL of RNase free DNase I and incubated for 30 min at 37°C, then denaturated at 95°C and slow cool-down to room temperature for 5 hours to facilitate formation of dsRNA. dsRNA was purified by phenol-chloroform extraction followed by ethanol precipitation as described in Kirby (1965). After purification, dsRNA dissolved in RNase free

water was confirmed with 2% (w/v) agarose gel electrophoresis and quantified using the spectrophotometer.

3.3.4. Dose-response RNAi test

Solutions of dsRNA-*TuVATPase* or dsRNA-NC were prepared at three different concentrations (0.01, 0.1, or 1 μ g μ L⁻¹) with or without 0.1% (v/v) Tween 20 by sandwich method (Abouelmaaty et al. 2019) as described in the Chapter 2. The leaf discs were treated with 6 μ L of dsRNA with different concentrations and one newly emerged adult female was allowed to feed on the treated leaf discs. Every two days leaf discs replaced with new treated leaf discs with dsRNA. All experiments were conducted three replicates time and incubated at (25±1°C, 50 to 60% RH). Survival and fecundity were recorded for 6 days and taken for statistical analysis.

3.3.5. RT-qPCR analysis

30 adults females allowed to feed on leaf discs treated with dsRNA-*TuVATPase* or dsRNA-NC for 4 days at $25\pm1^{\circ}$ C and 50 to 60% RH and then collected in a single 1.5-mL tubes and freeze them in liquid N₂ until use, total RNA were extracted from them and cDNA were synthesized (High Capacity cDNA Reverse Transcription Kit; Applied Biosystems, Foster City, CA, USA). The RT-qPCR was performed with three technical replicates using PowerUpTM SYBR[®] Green Master Mix (Applied Biosystems), and a real-time PCR system (StepOnePlusTM; Applied Biosystems). The ribosomal protein gene *RP49* (tetur18g03590) was used as a reference gene (Demaeght et al. 2013). Primers sequences and efficiency (*E*) are shown in Table 2. Gene expression values were plotting based on the average of cycle threshold (*Ct*) values (Livak and

Schmittgen 2001). The normalized relative quantity (*NRQ*) values were calculated by following formula:

$$NRQ = \frac{(1 + E_{\rm R})^{Ct_{\rm R}}}{(1 + E_{\rm T})^{Ct_{\rm T}}}$$

where, T and R indicate target and reference genes, respectively.

3.3.6. Data analysis

Normalized NRQ values between the control and treatments in gene expression levels were analyzed with the Dunnett's test (R function 'glht', package 'multcomp'). Survival curves were plotted with the Kaplan–Maier method (R function 'survfit', package 'survival'). The significance of differences in the survival curves among treatments was analyzed by using the log-rank test (R function 'survdiff', package 'survival'). The significance of differences in fecundity of mites among treatments was analyzed by using the Wilcoxon–Mann–Whitney test with Bonferroni correction (R function 'pairwise.wilcox.test'). Abbott's formula was applied to correct the mortality (Henderson and Tilton 1955). From the corrected mortality, LC₅₀ values were then calculated by using the corrected mortality and the four-parameter log-logistic analysis (R function 'LL.4', package 'drc'). Statistical analyses were performed and graphics were generated with R 3.3.2 (R Core Team 2016).

3.4. Results

3.4.1. Gene expression

The expression level of *TuVATPase* was determined by qPCR for the concentration of 0.1 μ g μ L⁻¹ dsRNA with or without 0.1% Tween 20 in day four after feeding. Result showed in both treatments the dsRNA inhibit the expression of *TuVATPase* gene (*p* < 0.05) (Fig. 8).



Fig. 8. *TuVATPase* gene expression relative to the expression of *RP49* reference gene in adult female mites after 4-day feeding on leaf discs coated with the solution of dsRNA-*TuVATPase* or dsRNA-NC at 0.1 μ g μ L⁻¹ with (A) or without 0.1% (v/v) Tween 20 (B). All leaf discs were prepared with the sandwich method (Abouelmaaty et al. 2019). Data were collected from three independent experimental runs (*n* = 20 to 25, each) and were compared using the Dunnett's test (**, *p* < 0.01, ***, *p* < 0.0001). Data are represented as mean±SE.

3.4.2. Body color phenotype

Almost 40% of TSSM females showed black body color after feeding on dsRNA-*TuVATP*ase at 0.1 and 1 μ g μ L⁻¹ (Figs. 9 and 10). In contrast, no TSSM females showed the color phenotype after feeding on dsRNA-NC.



Fig. 9. The effect of dsRNA-*TuVATPase* delivered by the sandwich method (Abouelmaaty et al. 2019). (A) Adult female mite fed on leaf discs coated with the solution of dsRNA-NC at 1µg μ L⁻¹. (B) Dark-body survived mite or (C, D) dead mites after feeding on leaf discs coated with the solution of dsRNA-*TuVATPase* at 1 µg μ L⁻¹.



Fig. 10. Proportion of dark-body mites observed after 6-day feeing on leaf disc coated with the solution of dsRNA-*TuVATPase* or dsRNA-NC (control) at 0.01, 0.1, or 1 µg µL⁻¹ with or without 0.1% (v/v) Tween 20. All leaf discs were prepared with the sandwich method (Abouelmaaty et al. 2019). Data were collected from three independent experimental runs (n = 25, each) and were compared using the Wilcoxon–Mann–Whitney test with Bonferroni correction (***, corrected p < 0.001).

3.4.3. Survival

Mites fed on dsRNA-*TuVATPase* at 0.01 and 0.1 μ g μ L⁻¹ without Tween 20 showed no significant reduction in their survival (p = 0.83 and 0.124, respectively) when compared with dsRNA-NC (Fig. 11). Survival was significantly reduced when mites fed on dsRNA-*TuVATPase* at 1 μ g μ L⁻¹ (p = 0.010).

No significant reduction in survival was observed in mites fed on dsRNA-*TuVATPase* at the concentrations of 0.01 and 0.1 μ g μ L⁻¹ when mixed with Tween 20 (p > 0.05), whereas the survival was significantly reduced when the concentration was as high as 1 μ g μ L⁻¹ (p = 0.002) (Fig. 12).



Fig. 11. Survival of adult female mites when feeding on leaf discs coated with the solution of dsRNA-*TuVATPase* or dsRNA-NC at (A) 0.01, (B) 0.1, or (C) 1 μ g μ L⁻¹. All leaf discs were prepared with the sandwich method (Abouelmaaty et al. 2019). Data were collected from three independent experimental runs. Survival curves were plotted using the Kaplan–Meier method and compared using the log rank test.



Fig. 12. Survival of adult female mites when feeding on leaf discs coated with the solution of dsRNA-*TuVATPase* or dsRNA-NC at (A) 0.01, (B) 0.1, or (C) 1 μ g μ L⁻¹ with 0.1% (v/v) Tween 20. All leaf discs were prepared with the sandwich method (Abouelmaaty et al. 2019). Data were collected from three independent experimental runs. Survival curves were plotted using the Kaplan–Meier method and compared using the log rank test.

3.4.4. Fecundity

Mite fecundity was significantly reduced by the RNAi treatment without Tween 20 even when the concentration of dsRNA-*TuVATPase* was as lower as 0.01 µg µL⁻¹ (p = 0.009) (Fig. 13). The reduction of fecundity was more obvious when the concentration of dsRNA-*TuVATPase* increased to 0.1 and 1 µg µL⁻¹ (p < 0.0001). On the other hand, the RNAi treatment with Tween 20 significantly reduced mite fecundity only when the concentration of dsRNA-*TuVATPase* was 0.1 (p = 0.0005) or 1 µg µL⁻¹ (p = 0.0002) (Fig. 14).



Fig. 13. Fecundity of adult female mites survived after 6-day feeding on leaf discs coated with the solution of dsRNA-*TuVATPase* or dsRNA-NC at (A) 0.01, (B) 0.1 or (C) 1 μ g μ L⁻¹. All leaf discs were prepared with the sandwich method (Abouelmaaty et al. 2019). Data were collected from three independent experimental runs and were compared using the Wilcoxon–Mann–Whitney test.



Fig. 14. Fecundity of adult female mites survived after 6-day feeding on bean leaf discs coated with the solution of dsRNA-*TuVATPase* or dsRNA-NC at (A) 0.01, (B) 0.1 or (C) 1 μ g μ L⁻¹ with 0.1% (v/v) Tween 20. All leaf discs were prepared with the sandwich method (Abouelmaaty et al. 2019). Data were collected from three independent experimental runs and were compared using the Wilcoxon–Mann–Whitney test.

3.5. Discussion

RNAi technology has been considered as one of the most potential measures for controlling agricultural pests, because a pest species-specific effect can be achieved due to its sequence-specific manner and it can cope with pest's development of resistance by redesigning dsRNA that skip a mutation site in the target sequence. The TSSM genome was the first among chelicerates to be completely sequenced and annotated (Grbic et al. 2011). This is considerably helpful for designing dsRNA for the gene of interest and has opened the door to reverse genetics in this species.

In all eukaryotes, *V-ATPase* is an essential gene encoding a protein that maintains the acidic condition in the lumen of lysosomes and vacuoles by pumping the protons from the cytoplasm into the lumen vacuoles with energy released from the ATP hydrolysis (Wagner et al. 2004; Forgac 2007; Mauvezin et al. 2015). In previous studies, 80 and 160 ng μ L⁻¹ of dsRNA-*TuVATPase* were orally delivered into larvae and adult females to induce RNAi-mediated silencing of the *TuVATPase* gene, and consequently the reductions of survival and fecundity, and dark pigmentation of body were observed (Kwon et al. 2013; Suzuki et al. 2017b). However, dose-response relationships between dsRNA-*TuVATPase* and each RNAi-induced phenotype have remained unclarified. In the present study, I evaluated the dose-response effect of dsRNA-*TuVATPase* (0.01, 0.1, and 1 ng μ L⁻¹) and the improving effect of Tween 20 on RNAi-induced phenotype as well as RNAi-mediated gene silencing. Downregulation of the *TuVATPase* after 4 days (Fig. 8). This result is comparable with the previous study (Suzuki et al. 2017b) in which a significant downregulation of the *TuVATPase* expression was observed at 5 days post-treatment. In addition, significant reductions of survival and fecundity were observed particularly at the

high concentrations (0.1 and 1 ng μ L⁻¹) of dsRNA-*TuVATPase* (Figs. 11-14). Furthermore, the black body mites (Fig. 9) were observed also in the high concentrations of dsRNA-*TuVATPase* (Fig. 10). In the fruits fly, *Drosophila melanogaster* Meigen (Diptera: Drosophilidae), loss of the *V*-*ATPase* gene caused a disruption of the acidity in lysosomes, which resulted in an accumulation of large non-functional autolysosomes (Mauvezin et al. 2015). Therefore, RNAi of *TuVATPase* might disturb maintaining the acidity in the digestive cells that and float in the midgut lumen and have lysosome-like spherical vesicles (Bensoussan et al. 2018). The vesicles take up the midgut lumen contents and fuse each other, and the volume of each digestive cell is finally occupied by a single dark-colored large vesicle (Bensoussan et al. 2018). This suggests that the volume of midgut lumen might be occupied by functionally-disrupted digestive cells at the final stage in TSSMs fed on leaf discs coated with dsRNA-*TuVATPase*, which resulted in the distinct dark body color (Fig. 9).

Contrary to my expectation, no significant effects of Tween 20 were observed on the RNAi-mediated silencing of *TuVATPase* and the consequent RNAi-induced phenotypes in the present study. This indicates that just a simple aqueous solution of dsRNA can be effective for feeding RNAi in TSSMs when the sandwich method is applied.

3.6. Conclusion

Since RNAi has been becoming an alternative method to control the agricultural pest instead of chemical pesticides, and luckily the whole genome of TSSM already sequenced; a great number of genes can be tested and used to control pests. Leaf disc-mediated delivery of dsRNA-*TuVATPase* was successful in suppressing *TuVATPase* expression, survival, and fecundity even without any adjuvants. This indicates that *TuVATPase* is a promising target for RNAi-based control of TSSMs.

Chapter 4. Effects of dsRNA targeting four potential candidate genes for RNAi-based control of the two-spotted spider mite, *Tetranychus urticae*

4.1. Abstract

The two-spotted spider mite (TSSM), *Tetranychus urticae*, is a worldwide-distributed agricultural pest that causes serious economic damage to agriculture. TSSM has a short life cycle and high reproductive potential, which enhance its ability to develop resistance to the majority of known chemical pesticides. RNA interference (RNAi) has shown to be a potential strategy that is alternative to chemical pesticides for controlling TSSMs. Albeit the efficiency of RNAi-based TSSM control will depend on identifying candidate target gene(s) that is essential for the development, survival, and reproduction. In the present study, I assessed the toxicity of double-stranded RNAs (dsRNAs) targeting on four TSSM genes: *TuCOPE*, *TuRPS4*, *TuMIP*, and *TuAQP9*. Significant downregulations of the genes were observed in adult female mites fed on leaf discs coated with 80-ng μ L⁻¹ dsRNAs of *TuRPS4*, *TuMIP* and *TuAQP9*. These three dsRNAs caused \geq 50% mortality in the mites at 6 days after treatment. Fecundity was significantly reduced in mites fed on the dsRNAs of all tested genes. These genes will be useful for developing reliable and effective strategy for the RNAi-based TSSM control.

4.2. Introduction

The two-spotted spider mite (TSSM), *Tetranychus urticae* Koch (Acari: Tetranychidae), is a serious arthropod pest to a vast array of agricultural crops. TSSMs are conventionally controlled with synthetic pesticides. However, due to their accelerated development and the high reproductive rate, TSSMs rapidly develop resistance to pesticides particularly by long-term and repeated applications of them, in which chemical control has been no longer effective (Van Leeuwen et al. 2006). RNA interference (RNAi) has proved itself as a powerful tool for gene functional analysis. In addition, great attentions have been devoted to RNAi-mediated gene silencing as an alternative to pesticides for pest control. Evidently, TSSMs as well as several insect pest species are amenable to RNAi by delivery of double-stranded RNA (dsRNA) with direct injection or oral administration (Khila and Grbic 2007; Kwon et al. 2013, 2016; Suzuki et al. 2017b; Sanscrainte et al. 2018). While successful RNAi have been attained in most cases, accumulation of data particularly with practical methods for dsRNA delivery is needed.

Leaf disc-mediated oral delivery of dsRNA is considered as a less invasive technique for TSSMs and mimics its foliar application as a sprayable RNAi-based pesticide. Yet, there are still several technical issues that include a high consumption of dsRNA and delicate handling for preparing leaf discs, which is less efficient and labor intensive especially for the high-throughput RNAi screen of target gene(s). Such difficulties were mitigated by developing the "sandwich method" in which dsRNA is simply distributed on the entire surface of leaf discs with a polypropylene sheet rather than surfactants (Abouelmaaty et al. 2019). This method greatly reduces the volume of dsRNA solution and the overall time for preparation of lead discs. In addition, pure effects of tested dsRNA can be investigated without unwanted effects of surfactants. In this Chapter, the sandwich method was applied for the further functional analysis

of RNAi target genes: coatomer subunit epsilon (*TuCOPE*; tetur08g03990), ribosomal protein S4 (*TuRPS4*; tetur24g01600), major intrinsic protein (*TuMIP*; tetur05g03630), and aquaporin-9 (*TuAQP9*; tetur35g00530). These genes were previously screened in TSSMs with mite feeding on leaf discs floating on dsRNA solution (Kwon et al. 2016), but the knockdown efficiency and effect on fecundity still remain uninvestigated.

The coatomer is a protein complex and divided into two types, COPI and COPII, which are responsible for vesicle transport between the endoplasmic reticulum (ER) and the Golgi apparatus retrogradely (Golgi to ER) and anterogradely (ER to Golgi), respectively (Rothman and Wieland 1996; Duden and Kajikawa 1998; Sato 2007; Kirchhausen 2009). The cytosolic protein COPI consists of seven subunits α , β , β ', γ , δ , ε and ζ (Waters et al. 1991; Goldberg 2000). Injection of dsRNA targeting on the subunit γ of COPI induced nearly 90% mortality within 3 days in the Yellow Fever mosquito, *Aedes aegypti* (L.) (Diptera: Culicidae) (Isoe et al 2011). In addition, Kwon et al. (2016) reported that TSSMs showed a substantial mortality with 50% lethal time (LT₅₀) of 81 and 96 h when they allowed to feed on leaf discs floating on the solution of dsRNA (80 ng μ L⁻¹) targeting on the subunits ε (*TuCOPE*) and β ' (*TuCOPB2*), respectively.

Ribosomes in eukaryotes consist of small (40S) and large (60S) subunits; each subunit consists of one or more ribosomal RNA (rRNA) and several ribosomal proteins (RP) (Kressler et al. 2010). Ribosomes have an evolutionally conserved function which is not only translation but also post-translational modifications, including phosphorylation, acetylation, methylation, *O*linked β -*N*-acetyl-glucosaminylation, and ubiquitylation (Xue and Barna 2012). In recent studies, RNAi-mediated silencing of two RP genes (*RPS6* and *RPL26*) in adult females of the housefly *Musca domestica* L. (Diptera: Muscidae) decreased the fecundity and induced a delay in the ovary devolvement upon direct injection of 5- μ g dsRNA (Sanscrainte et al. 2018). Similarly, direct injection of dsRNA targeting on *RPS6* and *RPL26* into adult females of *A. aegypti* decreased the fecundity by more than 96% and 91%, respectively (Estep et al. 2016). In addition, Kwon et al. (2016) reported that TSSMs showed a substantial mortality with LT₅₀ of 105 h when they allowed to feed on leaf discs floating on the solution of dsRNA (80 ng μ L⁻¹) targeting on *TuRPS4*.

The MIP family is a specific membranous channels group and consists of more than 350 members (Heymann and Engel 2000). The MIP family includes aquaporins (AQPs) which function as a channel to transfer water and small molecules across biological membranes (Duchesne et al. 2001). Kwon et al. (2016) reported that TSSMs showed a substantial mortality with LT₅₀ of 110 and 98 h when they allowed to feed on leaf discs floating on the solution of dsRNA (80 ng μ L⁻¹) targeting on *TuMIP* and *TuAQP9*, respectively.

In this Chapter, dsRNAs targeting on the four genes (*TuCOPE*, *TuRPS4*, *TuMIP*, and *TuAQP9*) were examined in depth with the sandwich method (Abouelmaaty et al. 2019) for further accumulation of the detailed biological data on these candidate targets and finding the potential for the foliar application of dsRNA for RNAi-based TSSM control.

4.3. Material and methods

4.3.1. Mite preparation

The TSSM population used in this study was collected in London (Ontario, Canada) which had been used for whole-genome sequencing by Grbic et al. (2011). The population was maintained on kidney beans (*Phaseolus vulgaris* L.) at 25°C and 50% relative humidity (RH) under a light period of 16 h d⁻¹. The teleiochrysalis females were collected and synchronized to obtain newly-emerged adult females according to Suzuki et al. (2017a) with some modifications. Briefly, The teleiochrysalis females were collected by using an air pump–based sucking system (Cazaux et al. 2014) and then transferred to a Petri dish (diameter, 35 mm). The Petri dish was placed inside a polystyrene cup (diameter, 94 mm) in which water-soaked cotton was laid out on the bottom. The cup was then sealed with a lid to keep 100% RH inside and incubated at 20°C for 2 days. After incubation, the lid was removed and the teleiochrysalis females were incubated at 25°C and 50% RH. Within 30 to 60 min the teleiochrysalis molting was initiated in this condition. The newly-emerged adults were used in the following experiments.

4.3.2. dsRNA fragments

The primer sets used in Kwon et al. (2016) were used for PCR amplifying the DNA fragment specific to each of the four genes: TuCOPE after the 4th exon, TuRPS4 within 3rd and 4th exons, TuMIP on the 3rd exon, and TuAQP9 within 2nd and 3rd exons (Table 3 and Fig. 15). Each DNA fragment was then used as a template for dsRNA synthesis. In addition, a 382-bp fragment locating the region 1690614–1690995 between tetur12g03500 and tetur12g03520 in the scaffold 12 was chosen as a template for the preparation of a negative control dsRNA (dsRNA-NC), which was previously used by Suzuki et al. (2017b).

| PCR amplification Primers | Oligonucleotides sequence (5' to 3') | Fragment size (bp) |
|-------------------------------|---|-----------------------|
| TuCOPE-T7-F | TAATACGACTCACTATAGGGATCTATCTGATGCTGGATCGA | 455 bp |
| TuCOPE-T7-R | TAATACGACTCACTATAGGGAAAGTGTATTGCCTGGTCAAC | |
| TuRPS4-T7-F | TAATACGACTCACTATAGGGGGACCATTGATCGTACTAAGGA | 510 bp |
| TuRPS4-T7-R | TAATACGACTCACTATAGGGCGCTTAAGAGCCAAACGCTTA | |
| TuMIP-T7-F | TAATACGACTCACTATAGGGTCAAAGGGCCTGGTTCCATT | 340 bp |
| TuMIP-T7-R | TAATACGACTCACTATAGGGGGCACGCGATTCGGTGTTTTA | |
| TuAQP9-T7-F | TAATACGACTCACTATAGGGACAAACTGAGGGTGCAAATGC | 420 bp |
| TuAQP9-T7-R | TAATACGACTCACTATAGGGTTTTGAGCCGGCCAATGAAG | |
| TuSC12-T7-F | TAATACGACTCACTATAGGGCGACCCCATCAGGCTATTGA | 382 bp |
| TuSC12-T7 -R | TAATACGACTCACTATAGGGGGCCCTCTCCTGGTTGTAAACTT | |
| RT-qPCR assay primers | Oligonucleotides sequence (5' to 3') | Primer efficiency (%) |
| TuCOPE-qPCR-F F | ACCCGATGCTGGACTGCGA | 97% |
| TuCOPE-qPCR-R | ATCCATGCCTGAGCAAGCTGA | |
| TuRPS4-qPCR-F F | TGCATGGTTACTGGAGGACA | 91% |
| TuRPS4-qPCR-R | ACCACGACCCTTAGGAAGTG | |
| TuMIP-qPCR-F F | CTGCGGAGCAAATCAATCCA | 95% |
| TuMIP-qPCR-R | ACGATACGTCCAAGAACCCA | |
| TuAQP9-qPCR-F F | CGAGACTTTGGTCCGAGACT | 90% |
| | | |
| TuAQP9-qPCR-R | ATGAGGAGCAACCAGTGGAA | |
| TuAQP9-qPCR-R TuRP49-qPCR- | ATGAGGAGCAACCAGTGGAA CTTCAAGCGGCATCAGAGC | |

Table 3. Primers used in the PCR amplification and RT-qPCR assay (RP49: tetyr18g03590).



Fig. 15. DNA fragments used for the synthesis of dsRNA-*TuCOPE* (tetur08g03990), dsRNA-*TuRPS4* (tetur24g01600), dsRNA-*TuMIP* (tetur05g03630), dsRNA-*TuAQP9* (tetur35g00530) and dsRNA-NC. The intergenic region was used for synthesizing the negative control dsRNA (dsRNA-NC).

4.3.3. dsRNA preparation

From 100 adult females frozen in liquid N₂, total RNA were extracted with a spin column kit (NucleoSpin[®] RNA Plus; Macherey-Nagel, Düren, Germany) and quantified using a spectrophotometer (NanoPhotometer N60; Implen, Munich, Germany). cDNA (3 µg) was synthesized from 3 µg of the extracted total RNA with a reverse transcriptase (SuperScript II Reverse Transcriptase; Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, MA) and an oligo (dT)₁₂₋₁₈ primer (Thermo Fisher Scientific) according to the manufacturer's protocol, and stored at -30°C until farther use. Genomic DNA (gDNA) was extracted with a spin column kit (NucleoSpin Tissue; Macherey-Nagel) and stored at -30°C. cDNA was used as a template to PCR amplify the fragment of TuCOPE, TuRPS4, TuMIP, and TuAQP9. gDNA was used as a template to amplify the control sequence (NC). All primer sequences were shown in Table 3. The DNA fragments were PCR amplified with a DNA polymerase (Phusion High-Fidelity DNA Polymerase; New England Biolabs, Hitchin, UK) and a PCR thermal cycler (TaKaRa PCR Thermal Cycler Dice[®] Touch; Takara Bio). The amplified DNA fragments were then purified with a spin column kit (NucleoSpin® Gel and PCR Clean-up; Macherey-Nagel). After purification, DNA fragments were confirmed with 2% (w/v) agarose gel electrophoresis and quantified with the spectrophotometer, and stored at -30° C.

The RNA fragment for *TuCOPE*, *TuRPS4*, *TuMIP*, *TuAQP9*, or NC was synthesized from 100 ng of each DNA template with a transcription kit (*in vitro* Transcription T7 Kit; Takara Bio, Shiga, Japan) by incubating the reaction at 42°C for 2 h, then adding 2 μ L of RNase free DNase I and incubated for 30 min at 37°C, then denaturated at 95°C, followed by slow cooldown to room temperature for ~5 hours to facilitate the formation of dsRNA. dsRNA for *TuCOPE*, *TuRPS4*, *TuMIP*, *TuAQP9*, or NC (dsRNA-*TuCOPE*, dsRNA-*TuRPS4*, dsRNA-

TuMIP, dsRNA-*TuAQP9*, or dsRNA-NC) was purified by phenol-chloroform extraction followed by ethanol precipitation as described in Kirby (1965). After purification, dsRNA dissolved in RNase free water was confirmed with 2% (w/v) agarose gel electrophoresis and quantified using the spectrophotometer. dsRNA was stored at -80° C until used.

4.3.4. RNAi test

The sandwich method (Abouelmaaty et al. 2019) was used to conduct the following experiments as mentioned in as described in the Chapter 2. Newly-emerged adult females were inoculated onto leaf discs (ϕ 10 mm; 1 adult female mite/disc) coated with 6 μ L (80 ng μ L⁻¹) of dsRNA-*TuCOPE*, dsRNA-*TuRPS4*, dsRNA-*TuMIP*, dsRNA-*TuAQP9*, or dsRNA-NC. The leaf discs where replaced with newly-coated ones every 2 days. The survival, fecundity, and body phenotype were observed up to 6 days. All experiments were repeated three times.

4.3.5. RT-qPCR analysis

Thirty adult females were allowed to feed on leaf discs coated with dsRNA-*TuCOPE*, dsRNA-*TuRPS4*, dsRNA-*TuMIP*, dsRNA-*TuAQP9*, or dsRNA-NC for 4 days. The leaf discs were replaced with newly-coated ones every 2 days. Mites were incubated at 25±1°C and 50 to 60% RH. In the fourth day after the onset of the experiment, mites were transferred from leaf discs and into a 1.5-mL tube, frozen in liquid N₂, and stored at −80°C until use. Total RNA was extracted from the frozen mites and cDNA were synthesized with High Capacity cDNA Reverse Transcription Kit (Applied Biosystems). The RT-qPCR was performed with three technical replicates using PowerUpTM SYBR[®] Green Master Mix (Applied Biosystems) and a real-time PCR system (StepOnePlusTM; Applied Biosystems). The ribosomal protein gene

RP49 (tetur18g03590) was used as a reference gene (Demaeght et al. 2013). Primers sequences and efficiency (*E*) are shown in Table 3. Gene expression values were plotted based on the average of cycle threshold (*Ct*) values (Livak and Schmittgen 2001). The normalized relative quantity (*NRQ*) values were calculated by following formula:

$$NRQ = \frac{(1 + E_{\rm R})^{Ct_{\rm R}}}{(1 + E_{\rm T})^{Ct_{\rm T}}}$$

where, T and R indicate target and reference genes, respectively.

4.3.6. Data analysis

Survival curves were calculated using the Kaplan–Maier method (R function 'survfit', package 'survival') and compered using the log-rank test (R function 'survdiff', package 'survival'). Significant differences in the fecundity of mites among treatments were analyzed by using the Wilcoxon–Mann–Whitney test with Bonferroni correction (R function 'pairwise.wilcox.test'). Normalized NRQ values between the control and treatments were analyzed with the Dunnett's test. Analyses and graphics were performed with R 3.3.2 (R Core Team 2016).

4.4. Results

4.4.1. Gene expression

In TSSMs fed on leaf discs coated with 80 ng μ L⁻¹ of dsRNA-*TuCOPE*, no significant downregulations were observed for neither *TuCOPE* nor other three genes (Fig. 16A). In TSSMs fed on 80 ng μ L⁻¹ of dsRNA-*TuRPS4*, significant downregulations were observed in *TuRPS4* (p < 0.05), *TuMIP* (p < 0.001), and *TuAQP9* (p < 0.01) (Fig. 16B). In TSSMs fed on 80 ng μ L⁻¹ of dsRNA-*TuMIP*, significant downregulations were observed in *TuRPS4* (p < 0.001), and *TuAQP9* (p < 0.01) (Fig. 16C). In TSSMs fed on 80 ng μ L⁻¹ of dsRNA-*TuAQP9*, downregulations were observed in *TuAQP9* (p < 0.01), *TuRPS4* (p < 0.01), and *TuAQP9* (p < 0.01) (Fig. 16C). In TSSMs fed on 80 ng μ L⁻¹ of dsRNA-*TuAQP9*, downregulations were observed in *TuAQP9* (p < 0.01), *TuRPS4* (p < 0.01), and *TuAQP9* (p < 0.01) (Fig. 16C). In TSSMs fed on 80 ng μ L⁻¹ of dsRNA-*TuAQP9*, downregulations were observed in *TuAQP9* (p < 0.01), *TuRPS4* (p < 0.01), and *TuAQP9* (p < 0.01) (Fig. 16C).



Fig. 16. Gene expressions of (A) *TuCOPE*, (B) *TuRPS4*, (C) *TuMIP*, and (D) *TuAQP9* relative to the expression of *RP49* reference gene in adult female mites after 4-day feeding on bean leaf discs coated with the solution of 80 ng μ L⁻¹ of dsRNA-NC, dsRNA-*TuCOPE*, dsRNA-*TuRPS4*, dsRNA-*TuMIP*, or dsRNA-*TuAQP9*. All leaf discs used for dsRNA delivery were prepared with the sandwich method (Abouelmaaty et al. 2019). Data were collected from three independent experimental runs (*n* = 10 to 25, each) and were compared using the Dunnett's test (*, *p* < 0.05; **, *p* < 0.01; ***, *p* < 0.001). Data are represented as mean ± SE.

4.4.1. Survival

No significant reduction in survival was observed when TSSMs fed on leaf discs coated with 80 ng μ L⁻¹ of dsRNA-*TuCOPE* compared with those of treated with dsRNA-NC (p = 0.412) (Fig. 17). In contrast, a significant mortality (p < 0.001) was observed in TSSMs fed on leaf discs coated with 80 ng μ L⁻¹ of dsRNA-*TuRPS4*, dsRNA-*TuMIP*, or dsRNA-*TuAQP9* compared with those of treated with dsRNA-NC.

TSSMs fed on leaf discs coated with dsRNA-*TuRPS4* or dsRNA-*TuCOPE* showed normal body size while the body color was yellowish in mites treated with dsRNA-*TuCOPE* (Fig. 18) and slightly dark in those treated with dsRNA-*TuRPS4* (Fig. 19). After feeding on leaf discs coated with dsRNA-*TuMIP* or dsRNA-*TuAQP9*, mites showed small body phenotypes, and most of them died (Figs. 20 and 21).



Fig. 17. Survival of adult female mites fed on bean leaf discs treated with the solution (80 ng μ L⁻¹) of dsRNA-NC, dsRNA-*TuCOPE*, dsRNA-*TuRPS4*, dsRNA-*TuMIP*, or dsRNA-*TuAQP9*. All leaf discs used for dsRNA delivery were prepared with the sandwich method (Abouelmaaty et al. 2019). Data were collected from three independent experimental runs. Survival curves were plotted using the Kaplan–Meier method and compared using the log rank test.


Fig. 18. The effect of dsRNA-*TuCOPE* delivered by the sandwich method (Abouelmaaty et al. 2019). Adult female mites fed on (A) dsRNA-NC or (B) dsRNA-*TuCOPE*. The mite in (B) is dead mite.



Fig. 19. The effect of dsRNA-*TuRPS4* delivered by the sandwich method (Abouelmaaty et al. 2019). Adult female mites fed on bean leaf discs coated with the solution (80 ng μ L⁻¹) of (A) dsRNA-NC or (B–D) dsRNA-*TuRPS4*. (B) Dark-body phenotype in alive mites. (C and D) dead mites after feeding on dsRNA-*TuRPS4*.



Fig. 20. The effect of dsRNA-*TuMIP* delivered by the sandwich method (Abouelmaaty et al. 2019). Adult female mites fed on bean leaf discs coated with the solution of 80 ng μ L⁻¹ of (A) dsRNA-NC or (B–F) dsRNA-*TuMIP*. (B, C, D, E) dead mites after feeding on dsRNA-*TuMIP*. (F) Small-body surviving mites



Fig. 21. The effect of dsRNA-*TuAQP9* delivered by the sandwich method (Abouelmaaty et al. 2019). Adult female mites fed on bean leaf discs coated with the solution of 80 ng μ L⁻¹ of (A) dsRNA-NC or (B–D) dsRNA-*TuAQP9*. (B) Small-body surviving mites and (C, D) dead mites after feeding on dsRNA-*TuAQP9*.

4.4.2. Fecundity

In TSSMs fed on leaf discs coated with 80 ng μ L⁻¹ of dsRNA-*TuCOPE*, dsRNA-*TuRPS4*, dsRNA-*TuMIP*, or dsRNA-*TuAQP9* for 6 days, significant reduction in fecundity (p < 0.001) was observed when compared with dsRNA-NC treatment (Fig. 22).



Fig. 22. Fecundity of adult female mites fed on bean leaf discs coated with the solution of 80 ng μ L⁻¹ of dsRNA-NC, dsRNA-*TuCOPE*, dsRNA-*TuRPS4*, dsRNA-*TuMIP*, or dsRNA-*TuAQP9*. All leaf discs used for dsRNA delivery were prepared with the sandwich method (Abouelmaaty et al. 2019). Data were collected from three independent experimental runs and were compared using the Wilcoxon–Mann–Whitney test with Bonferroni's correction (***, corrected p < 0.001).

4.5. Discussion

Although RNAi has a potential for application in pest control field as a novel pesticide technology, it encounters several difficulties particularly in delivering dsRNA into target pest species. The methodology of dsRNA delivery is considered as a cornerstone in the process of RNAi screen of target genes for pest control. An ideal method for dsRNA delivery should be effective, simple, reproducible, time-saving, and resource (i.e. dsRNA)-saving. The sandwich method (Abouelmaaty et al. 2019), a leaf disc-mediated oral delivery method, may suit the abovementioned requirements. The method was proved to be effective in inducing RNAi, because when dsRNA-*TuVATPase* were orally delivered into TSSMs, the *TuVATPase* knockdown-related phenotypes that were black body color, mortality, and reduction of fecundity (Suzuki et al. 2017b) were observed (Chapter 3). To further confirm the efficacy of the sandwich method, the dsRNA of four TSSM genes that showed the RNAi-mediated mortality in TSSMs (Kwon et al. 2016) were investigated in this Chapter.

Unlike Kwon et al. (2016), no significant differences in survival and gene expression level were observed between mites fed on leaf discs coated with dsRNA-*TuCOPE* and dsRNA-NC (Figs. 16 and 17) but a significant reduction was observed only in their fecundity (Fig. 22). Although the dsRNA concentration used in the present study (80 ng μ L⁻¹) was same with Kwon et al. (2016), the reason of disagreement in the mortality results is unknown. It might be due to the difference in the strains where the rearing population of TSSMs collected in London (Ontario, Canada) was used in this study whereas the "PyriF strain" collected in Korea was used in Kwon et al. (2016). Previous studies have showed that the sensitivity to RNAi may vary among strains even in a same species, which depends on the ability to degrade alien dsRNA (Asikainen et al 2005; Bellés 2010). In addition to the reductions of survival and fecundity (Figs. 17 and 22), downregulations of TuRPS4, TuMIP, and TuAQP9 were observed mites fed on dsRNA-TuRPS4 when compared with the control treatment (Fig. 16). The functions of ribosomes are translation and posttranslational modifications, including phosphorylation, acetylation, methylation, O-linked β-Nacetyl-glucosaminylation, and ubiquitylation (Xue and Barna 2012). Therefore, some transcriptional factors for TuRPS4, TuMIP, and TuAOP9 might be downregulated by RNAi of TuRPS4. As another hypothesis on the off-target effects of dsRNA-TuRPS4, identity of the sequence with a gene other than TuRPS4 might be affected. In the primers for amplified the DNA fragment of TuRPS4 which were designed by Kwon et al. (2016) and also used in the present study, the sequence of 20 consecutive nucleotides in the fragment was identical with that of the gene encoding Histone H2B (tetur13g00510) which is one of the core members of nucleosome. In Drosophila, 21- to 23-bp small interfering RNA (siRNA) is generated from the dsRNA processing by Dicer-2, whereas microRNA (miRNA) which is a single-stranded RNA (19 to 22 nt) is generated from the pre-miRNA processing by Dicer-2 (Lee et al. 2004). In the TSSM genome, there are two orthologs each for the gene encoding Dcer-2 (tetur07g00990) and Dicer-1 (tetur19g00520). Therefore, the gene encoding Histone H2B might be downregulated by siRNA or miRNA generated from dsRNA-TuRPS4; thus other target genes might also be downregulated because the formation of nucleosome could be suppressed. In this hypothesis, the exception of TuCOPE cannot, however, be explained. RPs play a crucial role in the organism's biological regulation of growth and development (Ferreira-Cerca and Hurt 2009). In the brown planthopper, Nilaparvata lugens (Stål) (Hemiptera: Delphacidae), RNAi of the gene encoding L5 which is one of RPs inhibited the ovarian development and fecundity (Zhu et al. 2017). In the adult female of *M. domestica* injected with 5µg dsRNA of the gene encoding RPS6, the ovarian

developments was inhibited which resulted in low or no fecundity (Sanscrainte et al. 2018). This further indicates the broad function and regulation mechanism of ribosomal proteins.

Mites fed on leaf discs coated with dsRNA-TuMIP and dsRNA-TuAQP9 also showed significantly lower survival and fecundity than in the control treatment (Figs. 17 and 22). Both *TuMIP* and *TuAQP9* belong to the MIP family that is a membranous channel group. The family members play fundamental rules in the reabsorption, secretion, and homeostasis behavior by regulating the water and small solutes across cell membranes (Heymann and Engel 2000). The available data on RNAi of TuMIP and TuAQP9 are reported only by Kwon et al. (2016) in which oral delivery of dsRNA-TuMIP and dsRNA-TuAQP9 resulted in LT50 of 110 and 98 h, respectively. Using the same sequence of the fragments and dsRNA concentration (80 ng μL^{-1}) as described in Kwon et al. (2016), the present study also demonstrated the high toxicity of dsRNA-TuMIP and dsRNA-TuAQP9 to the London population of TSSM. In addition, downregulations of *TuMIP* and *TuAOP9* were observed in this population (Fig. 16). Interestingly, silencing of TuMIP or TuAQP9 resulted in the significantly low expression level each other and that of TuRPS4 as well. The former result may be due to the high homology between the fragments TuMIP and TuAQP9 up to 73% whereas the mechanism of the latter result (downregulation of TuRPS4) was unclear. Further investigations are needed to figure out the relationships among TuMIP, TuAOP9, and TuRPS4.

4.6. Conclusion

This Chapter was devoted to the efficiency of the sandwich method (Chapter 2; Abouelmaaty et al. 2019) on RNAi of four genes (*TuCOPE*, *TuRPS4*, *TuMIP*, and *TuAQP9*) that are a potential target for TSSM control. Survival of TSSMs was significantly deceased compared to control after oral delivery of dsRNA of these target genes except *TuCOPE*. All dsRNA tested in this Chapter inhibited the fecundity of TSSMs. These results may contribute developing the high-throughput RNAi screen system using the sandwich method to aim the goal of RNAi-based control of TSSMs.

Chapter 5. General discussion

The two-spotted spider mite (TSSM), *Tetranychus urticae* Koch (Acari: Tetranychidae) is a worldwide-spread agricultural pest. TSSM is distributed in more than 120 countries and has been found in association with more than 1100 host plants (Migeon and Dorkeld 2006-2017). Chemical pesticides are commonly used to suppress TSSM population. However, due to its short developmental time and high reproductive rate, TSSM is able to evolve resistance to most known chemical pesticides and in a manner faster than beneficial organisms (Stumpf and Nauen 2001; Van Leeuwen et al. 2010; Schmidt-Jeffris and Beers 2015). In such circumstances, repeated pesticide applications are needed which exert further risk on human health, agroecosystems and non-target species (Devine and Furlong 2007). In addition to that, the excessive uses of chemical pesticides promote the selection of pesticide-resistant individuals among pest population that leads to control failure (Stumpf and Nauen 2001). Therefore, efforts need to be directed toward developing a new non-chemical pest control measures.

RNA interference (RNAi)-mediated gene silencing technology is being exploited as a potential alternative to chemical-based pest control against insects and mites (Tian et al. 2009; Kwon et al. 2016; Cao et al. 2017; Suzuki et al. 2017). RNAi machinery is initiated through the introduction of sequence-specific double-stranded RNA (dsRNA) that degrades cognate mRNA and disrupts gene expression. The delivery of dsRNA to a target organism is an essential first step (Yu et al. 2013). Injection of dsRNA into a test organism is widely applied in insects but limited in mites due to their small body sizes (Khila and Grbić 2007). The oral administration of dsRNA with diet (i.e. artificial diet or leaf-mediated delivery systems) are less invasive delivery tactic and represents a likely pathway for an RNAi pesticide. The success in RNAi induction via

leaf-meditated oral delivery has increased the feasibility of this technology (e.g. Kwon et al. 2013, 2016; Suzuki et al. 2017).

The leaf disc floating on dsRNA solution (Kwon et al. 2013, 2016) and leaf disc coated with dsRNA solution (Suzuki et al. 2017b) were recently developed as a mean to deliver liquid molecules to TSSM. However, because a large solution volume is used in the leaf disc floating method, it is considered labor-intensive and less applicable for high-throughput RNAi screen. On the other hand, the leaf disc coating method uses a smaller solution volume; however, the method requires surfactant such as Silwet L-77 for enhancing distribution of a solution over the surface of leaf discs. Such surfactants often induce mite mortality or interrupt normal fecundity and may affect the overall outcome of the RNAi assay. Therefore, the major goal of this study was to first develop a method for leaf disc-mediated oral delivery of small molecules, which should be surfactant-independent and labor-saving by reducing the solution volume of test compounds and minimizing the handling time for the preparation of experimental materials. Then, the developed method was evaluated for its utility in the high-throughput RNAi screen to find a potential target gene for the foliar application of dsRNA as a next-generation pesticide.

In the Chapter 2, I developed a new method named "sandwich method" for oral delivery of small molecules to TSSMs. In the Chapter 3, the sandwich method was then used for RNAi by oral delivery of dsRNA targeted on the *Vacuolar-type* H^+ -ATPase (*TuVATPase*) in which an RNAi-induced phenotype on mite body color was known to be useful for evaluating the RNAi effect (Suzuki et al. 2017b). In the Chapter 4, promising target genes (*TuCOPE*, *TuRPS4*, *TuMIP* and *TuAQP9*) screened from the mortality induced by RNAi in TSSMs (Kwon et al. 2016) were tested with the sandwich method.

5.1. Oral delivery of small molecules

The present study first focused on developing a new method for oral delivery of small molecules to TSSMs. In the Chapter 2, I developed the sandwich method in which no surfactant is required for coating the aqueous solution of test compounds over an entire leaf surface. In this method, a droplet of solution (6 μ L) is sandwiched between the surface of leaf discs (ϕ 10 mm) and a polypropylene sheet (Fig. 2). The polypropylene sheet is then placed gently and kept for 8 min at 25°C. After that, the polypropylene sheet is removed and the test compound can be distributed over the leaf disc surface. The efficiency of the sandwich method for oral delivery of a tracer dye was compared to the leaf-coating method that requires the surfactant Silwet L-77 (Suzuki et al. 2017a). A fluorescent tracer was delivered into the midgut of TSSMs fed on leaf discs prepared with the sandwich method, which the function was equivalent to the coating method. Although both sandwich and coating methods did not affect mite survival for 6 days, mite feeding on leaf discs and fecundity on leaf discs prepared with latter method were significantly lower than with the former method. As Silwet L-77 used in the coating method has known to be harmful to TSSMs (e.g. Cowles et al. 2000), it should be avoided to provide more precise bioassays. Therefore, the sandwich method that allows to orally deliver a test compound of interest into TSSMs in the absent of surfactant will be useful for a wide range of bioassays.

5.2. Dose-response effect of dsRNA-TuVATPase

The vacuolar H⁺-ATPase (V-ATPase) present in all eukaryotic organisms is an essential protein which functions as H⁺ pump and maintains the acidic condition in the lumen using energy released from ATP hydrolysis (Nelson et al. 2000; Nishi and Forgac 2002; Forgac 2007). In the previous studies using insects, oral delivery or direct injection of dsRNA targeted on the *V-ATPase* gene induced high mortality, which suggest that the gene is one of the promising targets for RNAi-based pest control (e.g. Zhu et al. 2010; Upadhyay et al. 2011; Basnet and Kamble 2018). Kwon et al. (2013) reported that leaf disc-mediated oral delivery of 160 ng μ L⁻¹ of dsRNA targeted on *TuVATPase* for TSSMs (dsRNA-*TuVATPase*) induced 21% mortality at 120 h after treatment. In addition, a distinctive dark body color phenotype was observed after oral delivery of dsRNA-*TuVATPase*, which is associated with a significant reduction in the fecundity (Suzuki et al. 2017b). Therefore, the *TuVATPase* gene can be a suitable target gene to evaluate the sandwich method for feeding RNAi. For this evaluation, in the Chapter 3, I investigated the dose-response effect of dsRNA-*TuVATPase* using different concentrations (0.01, 0.1, and 1 μ g μ L⁻¹) and the role of Tween 20 (with/ without 0.1% Tween 20), which potentially increases the permeability of dsRNA through cell membranes, for enhancing the RNAi effect.

A significant reduction of survival was observed in mites fed on dsRNA-*TuVATPase* at 1 $\mu g \ \mu L^{-1}$ with and without Tween 20 for 6 days post-treatment. In addition, a significant reduction in fecundity was observed in mites fed on dsRNA-*TuVATPase* at all concentrations without Tween 20 and at 0.1 and 1 $\mu g \ \mu L^{-1}$ with Tween 20. Nearly 40% of mites fed on dsRNA-*TuVATPase* exhibited a dark body color, which was comparable with the previous study (Suzuki et al. 2017b). The dark body color could be due to disturbance in marinating the acidic condition inside vesicles upon the loss of V-ATPase function (Mauvezin et al. 2015). In TSSMs, digestive

cells contains vesicles that become dark and large with taking up foods for intracellular digestion are distributed in the midgut lumen located in almost entire volume of the dorsal part of their body (Bensoussan et al. 2018). Digestive cells are originated from the midgut epithelial cells and developed in the lumen, and disruption of the acidity inside vesicles might cause the reduction of intracellular digestion. Therefore, the dark color phenotype might be related with the reduced function of digestive cells distributed in the midgut lumen. These findings proved the effectiveness of the sandwich method for RNAi with oral delivery of dsRNA and the potential of *TuVATPase* as a target for RNAi-based TSSM control, which can be achieved with the foliar application of dsRNA-*TuVATPase* at >0.1 μ g μ L⁻¹.

5.3. RNAi effects on four potential target genes

In the Chapter 4, I carried out feeding RNAi with the sandwich method targeted on four TSSM genes encoding i) coatomer protein (COP) subunit epsilon, COPE; ii) ribosomal protein (RP) S4, RPS4; iii) major intrinsic protein (MIP); iv) aquaporin (AQP) 9, AQP9. COPs function in vesicle transport between the endoplasmic reticulum and Golgi apparatus, RPs function in post-translational modifications, and MIPs and AQPs function in the transportation of water and small solutes across membranes.

In TSSMs, LT₅₀ of 81 to 110 h resulted from oral administration of dsRNA (80 ng μ L⁻¹) targeted on TuCOPE, TuRPS4, TuMIP, and TuAQP9 genes to TSSMs with the floating leaf disc system (Kwon et al. 2016). For these promising targets for RNAi-based TSSM control, I investigated the RNAi effects in detail with the sandwich method using same dsRNA fragments and concentration with the previous study (Kwon et al. 2016). I conducted the experiments using the sandwich method and examined the survival, fecundity and gene expression levels. ,. The results in general are in agreement with Kwon et al. (2016). In the result, oral administration of dsRNA-TuRPS4, dsRNA-TuMIP, and dsRNA-TuAQP9 induced mite mortality and reduced fecundity and the expression level of these genes. Interestingly, positive correlation relationships were found among the downregulations of TuRPS4, TuMIP, and TuAQP9. Mechanism of the interaction of these genes is unclear, but the high degree of homology in the sequence between TuMIP and TuAQP9 might explain their simultaneous downregulation by off-target effects each other. Only dsRNA-TuCOPE did not follow these trends; no significant effects on mortality and gene expression level were observed. This could be due to different sensitivity to dsRNA-TuCOPE between the TSSM populations used in the previous and present study. Sensitivity to RNAi differs depend on the ability to degrade alien dsRNA (Asikainen et al 2005; Bellés 2010).

5.4. Conclusion

TSSMs have rapidly developed the resistance to virtually all synthetic acaricides due to their great capacities for reproduction and metabolic detoxification. Thus, the major focus in the present study was to examine the potential of RNA interference (RNAi)-mediated gene silencing technology for being utilized as a novel measure alternative to synthetic acaricides to control TSSMs. In this strategy, one of the most important elements is oral delivery of small molecules such as dsRNA, which triggers RNAi, for its foliar application for TSSM control. Although several methods were previously developed for oral delivery of dsRNA into TSSMs, mite feeding on leaf discs treated with dsRNA has been the most promising approach to assess the RNAi effect aiming to foliar application of dsRNA. However, the conventional methods require a harmful surfactant for TSSMs or manual painting to spread dsRNA over the surface of leaf discs (Suzuki et al. 2017a, b), a huge volume of dsRNA solution (Kwon et al. 2013, 2016, 2017), or time (~5 h) for the leaf disc preparation (Shi et al. 2015, 2016; Liao et al. 2016; Xia et al. 2016; Li et al. 2017; Xu et al. 2017a, b). Therefore, I developed the sandwich method (Abouelmaaty et al. 2019) in which the small volume (6 μ L) of dsRNA solution was distributed by using a polypropylene sheet within 8 min and the abovementioned problems were solved. The sandwich method was then used to orally deliver dsRNA targeting on TuVATPase into female TSSM adults and it successfully induced downregulation of the expression of TuVATPase, the dark body color related indigestion, and significant reductions in survival and fecundity. In addition, the sandwich method proved that TuRPS4, TuMIP, and TuAQP9 out of genes previously screened (Kwon et al. 2016) would be promising candidates for RNAi-based TSSM control because oral delivery of these dsRNAs induced high mortality. Taken together, the

sandwich method developed in the present study will be useful for high-throughput RNAi screens aiming for foliar application of dsRNA to control TSSMs.

Summary

1-The two-spotted spider mite (TSSM), Tetranychus urticae (Acari: Tetranychidae), is a common pest feed on over 1100 plant species worldwide and causes a severe damage in the agricultural crops. In addition to the polyphagy, TSSMs have a short life cycle and a variety of genes capable of detoxifying xenobiotics; thus these functions help them to rapidly develop the resistance to almost all acaricides. To overcome the difficulty in controlling this pest species, I examined the reverse genetic approach based on RNA interference (RNAi), which has the potential to be alternative to conventional acaricides. In this strategy, double-stranded RNA (dsRNA), the initiator of RNAi, was orally delivered into TSSMs through leaf discs, which mimics the foliar application of dsRNA as a sprayable acaricide. Since organosilicone surfactants such as Silwet L-77 often increase the efficacy of pesticides because of their highly wetting function on plants, great attentions have been paid to them for practical use as a dsRNA spreader in the foliar application. However, I found that Silwet L-77 had negative effects on feeding and fecundity of TSSMs. In the Chapter 2, I therefore developed the sandwich method to coat test compounds onto the leaf disc in absence of surfactant (Abouelmaaty et al. 2019), which helps to conduct accurate bioassays that eliminate any surfactant effects on TSSMs.

2- In the sandwich method, I used a polypropylene sheet instead of Silwet L-77 to spread the test solution on the entire surface of leaf discs. The function of oral delivery of a tracer dye in the sandwich method was comparable to that in the leaf disc coating method with Silwet L-77. However, orally-delivered Silwet L-77 was toxic to TSSMs and induced less feeding followed by the reduction of fecundity was observed when comparing with those fed on the leaf discs prepared with the sandwich method, the latter showed comparable biology to those fed on untreated leaf discs. Thus, my novel method may be useful for the delivery of small molecules such as dsRNA to the digestive system of leaf cell feeders such as TSSMs without inducing negative effects on their biology.

3-With the sandwich method (Abouelmaaty et al. 2019), I examined RNAi targeting on the Vacuolar-type H⁺-ATPase (V-ATPase) encoding a protein that functions as proton pump using energy releasing from ATP hydrolysis to maintain the acidity inside vesicles (Chapter 3). TSSMs were allowed to feed on the leaf discs coated with an aqueous solution of dsRNA targeting on V-ATPase (dsRNA-TuVATPase) or an intergenic region as a control (dsRNA-NC) at three different concentrations (0.01, 0.1, or 1 μ g μ L⁻¹) with or without Tween 20 that has been known to be no toxic to arthropods and expected for improving drug passage across the cell membrane. In the results, downregulation of TuVATPase was observed in TSSMs at 4 days after feeding on the leaf discs coated with dsRNA-TuVATPase. In addition, the fecundity of TSSMs fed on leaf discs coated with dsRNA-TuVATPase was significantly reduced even when the concentration was as low as 0.01 μ g μ L⁻¹. Reduction of survival was more robust than fecundity; it was significantly reduced only when the concentration was as high as 1 μ g μ L⁻¹. Furthermore, almost 40% of TSSMs showed a black body color that was a typical indigestion-related phenotype when the concentration of dsRNA-TuVATPase was higher than 0.1 µg µL⁻¹. However, no significant improvement was observed in the RNAi efficacy with the application of Tween 20. The results suggest that dsRNA-*TuVATPase* at >0.1 μ g μ L⁻¹ can be potentially used as a foliar-applied acaricide for RNAi-based TSSM control.

4- To find genes that can be used as a promising target for RNAi-based TSSM control, TSSMs were allowed to feed on the leaf discs coated with 80- μ g μ L⁻¹ of dsRNA of four potential target genes (*TuCOPE*, *TuRPS4*, *TuMIP*, or *TuAQP9*) which were previously screened by Kwon et al. (2016) (Chapter 4). All leaf discs were prepared with the sandwich method (Abouelmaaty et al. 2019). A significant mortality was observed in TSSMs fed on leaf discs coated with dsRNA targeting on *TuRPS4*, *TuMIP*, or *TuAQP9*. A significant reduction in the fecundity was observed in the RNAi treatments targeting on all four candidate genes. Interestingly, downregulations of *TuRPS4*, *TuMIP*, and *TuAQP9* were interacted with each other. Among the tested genes, *TuRPS4* was the most promising target for the RNAi-based TSSM control.

5- In this study, I examined RNAi in TSSMs at three steps: 1) Development of the leaf discmediated method for oral delivery of test compounds to mites without inducing any negative effects of surfactants. 2) Evaluation of the dose-response effect of dsRNA targeting on TuVATPase to determine the concentration that will be useful for the future application of dsRNA as a sprayable acaricide. 3) Investigation of RNAi effects on the highly potential target genes TuCOPE, TuRPS4, TuMIP, and TuAQP9. Taken together, this study revealed that the sandwich method can be useful for testing dsRNA as a foliar-applied acaricide in the laboratoryscaled RNAi screen and that TuRPS4 as well as TuVATPase was the most promising target for the RNAi-based TSSM control, which will paves the way for next-generation IPM.

References

- Abo-Shnaf R. 2017. Temperature-based life history and life table parameters of the two spotted spider mite (Acari: Tetranychidae) on white frangipani. Egypt Acad J Biol Sci 10, 9–16.
- Abouelmaaty HG, Fukushi M, Abouelmaaty AG, et al. 2019. Leaf disc-mediated oral delivery of small molecules in the absence of surfactant to the two-spotted spider mite, *Tetranychus urticae*. Exp Appl Acarol 77, 1–10.
- Agrawal N, Dasaradhi PVN, Mohmmed A, et al. 2003. RNA interference: biology, mechanism, and applications. Micro Mol Biol Rev 67, 657–685.
- Ali MW, Zhang Z, Xia S, Zhang H. 2017. Biofunctional analysis of vitellogenin and vitellogenin receptor in citrus red mites, *Panonychus citri* by RNA interference. Sci Rep 7, 16123.
- Altschul SF, Madden TL, Schaffer AA, et al. 1997. Gapped BLAST and PSI-BLAST: a new generation of protein database search programs. Nucl Acids Res 25, 3389–3402.
- Alzoubi S, Çobanoğlu S. 2013. Effects of soft soap and abamectin on the two spotted spider mite *Tetranychus urticae* Koch (Acari: Tetranychidae) and predatory mite Phytoseiulus persimilis A-H (Acari: Phytoseiidae) under laboratory conditions. Türk Entomol Derg 37, 31–38.
- Alzoubi S, Çobanoğlu S. 2015. Toxicity of some pesticides against *Tetranychus urticae* and its predatory mites under laboratory conditions. American-Eurasian J Agric Environ Sci 3, 18–25.
- Amjad M, Bashir1 MH, Muhammad A, et al. 2012. Synergistic effect of some entomopathogenic fungi and synthetic pesticides, against two spotted spider mite, *Tetranychus urticae* Koch (Acari: Tetranychidae). Pakistan J Zool 44, 977–984.

- Andrade CE, Hunter WB. 2016. RNA interference Natural gene-based technology for highly specific pest control (HiSPeC) in RNA interference, In: Abdurakhmonov IY, ed. RNA interference. Croatia: InTech, pp. 391–409.
- Arai H, Terres G, Pink S, Forgac M. 1988. Topography and subunit stoichiometry of the coated vesicle proton pump. J Biol Chem 263, 8796–8802.
- Asikainen S, Vartiainen S, Lakso M, et al. 2005. Selective sensitivity of *Caenorhabditis elegans* neurons to RNA interference. Neuroreport 16, 1995–1999.
- Basnet SS, Kamble T. 2018. Silencing of four genes involved in chromatin remodeling by RNA interference adversely affects fecundity of bed bugs (Hemiptera: Cimicidae). J Med Entom 55, 1440–1445.
- Baum JA, Bogaert T, Clinton W, et al. 2007. Control of coleopteran insect pests through RNA interference. Nat Biotech 25, 1322-1326.
- Bellés X. 2010. Beyond *Drosophila*: RNAi in vivo and functional genomics in insects. Ann Rev Entomol 55, 111–128.
- Bensoussan N, Santamaria ME, Zhurov V. 2016. Plant-herbivore interaction: dissection of the cellular pattern of *Tetranychus urticae* feeding on the host plant. Front Plant Sci 7, 1105.
- Bensoussan N, Zhurov V, Yamakawa S, et al.2018. The digestive system of the two-spotted spider mite, *Tetranychus urticae* Koch, in the context of the mite-plant interaction. Front Plant Sci 9, 1206.
- Betz N. 2003. RNAi in *Drosophila* S2 cells: Effect of dsRNA size, concentration, and exposure time. Promega Notes 90, 29–30.

- Biswal NR, Singh JK. 2016. Interfacial behavior of nonionic Tween 20 surfactant at oil-water interfaces in the presence of different types of nanoparticles. RSC Adv 144, 113307–113314.
- Bolland HR, Gutierrez J, Flechtmann CHW. 1998. World catalogue of the spider mite family (Acari: Tetranychidae). Leiden, Brill Academic Publishers, 392 pp.
- Bolognesi R, Ramaseshadri P, Anderson J, et al. 2012. Characterizing the mechanism of action of double-stranded RNA activity against western corn rootworm (*Diabrotica virgifera virgifera* LeConte). PLoS One 7, e47534.
- Bosse TC, Veerman A. 1996. Involvement of vitamin A in the photoperiodic induction of diapause in the spider mite *Tetranychus urticae* is demonstrated by rearing an albino mutant on a semi-synthetic diet with and without p-carotene or vitamin A. Physiol Entomol 21, 188–192.
- Brogna S, Sato TA, Rosbash M. 2002. Ribosome components are associated with sites of transcription. Mol Cell 10, 93–104.
- Brown PH, Fernández V, Sotiropuolus T. 2012. Foliar fertilization: The facts and the fiction. conference. ASHS Annual Conference, August 3, 2012.
- Bryon A, Kurlovs AH, Dermauw W, et al. 2017. Disruption of a horizontally transferred phytoene desaturase abolishes carotenoid accumulation and diapause in *Tetranychus urticae*. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 114, e5871–e5880.
- Bueno AF, Bueno RCOF, Nabity PD, Higley LG, Fernandes OA. 2009. Photosynthetic response of soybean to twospotted spider mite (Acari: Tetranychydae) injury. Braz Arch Biol Tech 52, 825–834.

- Cazaux M, Navarro M, Bruinsma KA, et al. 2014. Application of two-spotted spider mite *Tetranychus urticae* for plant-pest interaction studies. J Vis Exp e51738.
- Chandler LD. 1995. Effect of surfactants on beet armyworm and fall armyworm larvae. Arthropod Manag Tests 20, 353.
- Clough SJ, Bent AF. 1998. Floral dip: a simplified method for Agrobacterium-mediated transformation of Arabidopsis thaliana. Plant J. 16, 735–743.
- Cowles RS, Cowles EA, McDermott AM, et al. 2000. "Inert" formulation ingredients with activity: toxicity of trisiloxane surfactant solutions to twospotted spider mites (Acari: Tetranychidae). J Econ Entomol 93, 180–188.
- Demaeght P, Dermauw W, Tsakireli D, et al. 2013. Molecular analysis of resistance to acaricidal spirocyclic tetronic acids in *Tetranychus urticae*: CYP392E10 metabolizes spirodiclofen, but not its corresponding enol. Insect Biochem Mol Biol 43, 544–554.
- Dermauw W, Wybouw N, Rombauts S, et al. 2013. A link between host plant adaptation and pesticide resistance in the polyphagous spider mite *Tetranychus urticae*. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 110, E113–122.
- Devine GJ, Furlong MJ. 2007. Insecticide use: contexts and ecological consequences. Agr Hum Values 24, 281–306.
- Ehler LE, Kinsey MG. 1995. Ecology and management of *Mindarus kinseyi* Voegtlin (Aphidoidea: Mindaridae) on white-fir seedlings at a California forest nursery. Hilgardia 62, 1–62.
- Estep AS, Sanscrainte ND, Becnel J. 2016. DsRNA-mediated targeting of ribosomal transcripts RPS6 and RPL26 induces long-lasting and significant reductions in fecundity of the vector *Aedes aegypti*. J Insect Physiol 90, 17–26.

- Fargues J, Goettel MS, Smits N, et al. (1996). Variability in susceptibility to simulated sunlight of conidia among isolates of entomopathogenic Hyphomycetes. Mycopath135, 171–181
- Fasulo TR, Denmark HA. 2016. Two-spotted spider mite. *Tetranychus urticae* Koch (Arachnida: Acari: Tetranychidae). EENY150, DPI entomology circular 89, Entomology and Nematology Department, UF/ IFAS Extension, 1–5.
- Ferreira-Cerca S, Hurt E. 2009. Cell biology: arrest by ribosome. J Nat 459, 46-47.
- Finbow ME, Harrison MA. 1997. The vacuolar H⁺-ATPase: a universal proton pump of eukaryotes. Biochem J 324, 697–712
- Fire A, Xu S, Montgomery MK, et al. 1998. Potent and specific genetic interference by doublestranded RNA in *Caenorhabditis elegans*. Nature 391, 806–811.
- Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations (FAO). 2019. Integrated Pest Management. http://www.fao.org/agriculture/crops/thematicsitemap/theme/pests/ipm/en/
- Forgac M. 1998. Structure, function and regulation of the vacuolar (H⁺)-ATPase. FEBS Lett 440, 258–263.
- Forgac M. 2007. Vacuolar ATPases: rotary proton pumps in physiology and pathophysiology. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 8, 917–929.
- García-Marí F, Gonzalez-Zamora JE. 1999. Biological control of *Tetranychus urticae* (Acari: Tetranychidae) with naturally occurring predators in strawberry plantings in Valencia, Spain. Exp Appl Acarol 23, 487–495.
- George GK, Storer NP. 2000. Life systems of polyphagous arthropod pests in temporally unstable cropping systems. Ann Rev Entomol 45, 467–493.

- Goldberg J. 2000. Decoding of Sorting Signals by Coatomer through a GTPase Switch in the COPI Coat Complex. Cell Perss. 100, 671-679.
- Gotoh T, Korenaga T, Ikejima S, Hoshino T. 2008. Acaricide-mediated suppression of *Panonychus citri* (Mcgregor) (Acari: Tetranychidae) in pear orchards in Japan. Int J Acarol 34, 393–402.
- Gouli V, Gouli S, Marcelino JAP, Skinner M, Bruce LP. 2013. Entomopathogenic fungi associated with exotic invasive insect pests in northeastern forests of the USA. Insects 4, 631–645.
- Grbic M, Van Leeuwen T, Clark RM, et al. 2011. The genome of *Tetranychus urticae* reveals herbivorous pest adaptations. Nature 479, 487–492.
- Hammell CM, Hannon GJ. 2016. Inducing RNAi in *Caenorhabditis elegans* by injection of dsRNA. Cold Spring Harb Protoc 1, pdb.prot086306.
- Hanna MA, Hibbs ET. 1970. Feeding phytophagous mites on liquid formulations. J Econ Entomol 63, 1672–1674.
- Hare JD, Bethke JA. 1988. Egg production and survival of the citrus red mite on an artificial feeding system. Entomol Exp Appl 47, 137–143.
- Hassan DMA, Rizk MA, Sobhy HM, et al. 2017. Virulent entomopathogenic fungi against the two-spotted spider mite *Tetranychus urticae* and some associated predator mites as non target organisms. Egypt Acad J Biol Sci 10, 37–56.
- Henderson CF, Tilton EW. 1955. Tests with acaricides against the brow wheat mite. J Econ Entomol 48, 157–161.
- Heymann JB, Engel A. 2000. Structural clues in the sequences of the aquaporins J Mol Biol 295, 1039–1053.

- Hua T, Zhang X, Tang B, et al. 2018. Tween-20 transiently changes the surface morphology of PK-15 cells and improves PCV2 infection. BMC Vet Res 14, 138.
- Huvenne H, Smagghe G. 2010. Mechanisms of dsRNA uptake in insects and potential of RNAi for pest control: a review. J Insect Physiol 56, 227–235.
- Imai T, Tsuchiya S, Fujimori T. 1995. Aphicidal effects of Silwet L-77, organosilicone nonionic surfactant. Appl Entomol Zool 30, 380–382.
- Insecticide Resistance Action Committee (IRAC). 2018. Twospotted spider mite. http://www.irac-online.org/pests/tetranychus-urticae/
- Isoe J, Collins J, Badgandi H, et al. 2011. Defects in coatomer protein I (COPI) transport cause blood feeding-induced mortality in Yellow Fever mosquitoes. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 108, E211–E217.
- Jeppson LR, Keifer HH, Baker EW. 1975. Mites for injurious to economic plants. Berkeley, University of California Press, 614pp.
- Jeyarani S, Gulsar JB, Ramaraju K. 2011. First record of natural occurrence of *Cladosporium cladosporioides* (Fresenius) de Vries and *Beauveria bassiana* (Bals.-Criv.) Vuill on two spotted spider mite, *Tetranychus urticae* Koch from India. 8, 274–279
- Kantaratanakul S, Rodriguez JG. 1979. Nutritional studies in *Tetranychus urticae* (KOCH) (acarina, tetranychidae). I. development of a chemically defined diet. Int J Acarol 5, 83– 92.
- Khila A, Grbić M. 2007. Gene silencing in the spider mite *Tetranychus urticae*: dsRNA and siRNA parental silencing of the *Distal-less* gene. Dev Genes Evol 217, 241–251.
- Kirby KS. 1956. A new method for the isolation of ribonucleic acids from mammalian tissues. Biochem J 64, 405–408.

- Kirchhausen T. 2009. Imaging endocytic clathrin structures in living cells. Trends Cell Biol 19, 596–605.
- Kirchhausen, T. (2000). Three ways to make a vesicle. Nat Rev Molecul Cell Biol 1, 187.
- Kirshner N. 1962. Uptake of catecholamines by a particulate fraction of the adrenal medulla. J Biol Chem 237, 2311–2317.
- Kitagawa N, Mazon H, Heck AJ, Wilkens S. 2008. Stoichiometry of the peripheral stalk subunits E and G of yeast V1-ATPase determined by mass spectrometry. J Biol Chem. 283, 3329–3337.
- Klaus WB, Wieczorek H. 2006. The V-type H⁺ ATPase: molecular structure and function, physiological roles and regulation. J Exp Biol 209, 577–589.
- Koch CL. 1836. Deutsche Crustacea, Myriapoda, Arachnida. fasc. 1.
- Kressler D, Hurt E, Bassler J. 2010. Driving ribosome assembly. Biochim Biophys Acta 1803, 673–683.
- Kwon DH, Park JH, Ashok PA, et al. 2016. Screening of target genes for RNAi in *Tetranychus urticae* and RNAi toxicity enhancement by chimeric genes. Pestic Biochem Physiol 130, 1–7.
- Kwon DH, Park JH, Lee SH. 2013. Screening of lethal genes for feeding RNAi by leaf discmediated systematic delivery of dsRNA in *Tetranychus urticae*. Pestic Biochem Physiol 105, 69–75.
- Kwon DH, Park JH, Lee SH. 2017. Identification of initial responsive genes to systemic dsRNA ingestion in the two-spotted spider mite, *Tetranychus urticae* Koch. J Asia Pac Entomol 20, 229–235.

- Laurence D, Deschamps S, Pellerin I, et al. 2001. Oligomerization of water and solute channels of the major intrinsic protein (MIP) family. Kidney Intern 60, 422–426.
- Lee YS, Nakahara K, Pham JW, et al. 2004. Distinct roles for *Drosophila* Dicer-1 and Dicer-2 in the siRNA/miRNA silencing pathways. Cell 117, 69–81.
- Leland JE. 2004. Formulation of the entomopathogenic fungus, *Beauveria bassiana*, with resistance to UV degradation for control of tarnished plant bug, *lygus lineolaris*. Beltwide Cotton Conferences, San Antonio, TX-January 5–9, 1800–1808.
- Li G, Niu J-Z, Zotti M, et al. 2017. Characterization and expression patterns of key ecdysteroid biosynthesis and signaling genes in a spider mite (Panonychus citri). Insect Biochem Mol Biol 87, 136–146.
- Liao CY, Xia WK, Feng YC, et al. 2016. Characterization and functional analysis of a novel glutathione *S*-transferase gene potentially associated with the abamectin resistance in *Panonychus citri* (McGregor). Pestic Biochem Physiol 132, 72–80.
- Livak KJ, Schmittgen TD. 2001. Analysis of relative gene expression data using real-time quantitative PCR and the $2-\Delta\Delta$ CT method. Meth 25, 402–408.
- Lu W, Wang M, Xu Z, Shen G, et al. 2016. Adaptation of acaricide stress facilitates *Tetranychus urticae* expanding against *Tetranychus cinnabarinus* in China. Ecol Evol 7 1233–1249.
- Mao YB, Cai WJ, Wang JW, et al. 2007. Silencing a cotton bollworm P450 monooxygenase gene by plant-mediated RNAi impairs larval tolerance of gossypol, Nat Biotech 25, 1307–1313.
- Mauvezin C, Nagy P, Juhász G, Neufeld TP. 2015. Autophagosome-lysosome fusion is independent of V-ATPase-mediated acidification. Nat Commun 6, 7007.

- Meister G, Tuschl T. 2004. Mechanisms of gene silencing by double-stranded RNA. Nature 431, 343–349.
- Migeon A, Dorkeld F. 2019. Spider Mites Web. http://www1.montpellier.inra.fr/CBGP/spmweb/
- Mota-Sanchez D, Wise JC. 20178. Arthropod Pesticide Resistance Database. www.pesticideresistance.org
- Nachman G. 1987. System analysis of acarine predator-prey interactions. I. A stochastic simulation model of spatial processes. II. The role of spatial processes in system stability J Anim Ecol 56, 247–281.
- Natascha S, Nauen R. 2002. Biochemical markers linked to abamectin resistance in *Tetranychus urticae* (Acari: Tetranychidae). Pestic Biochem Physiol 72, 111–121.
- Nelson N, Perzov N, Cohen A, et al. 2000. The cellular biology of proton-motive force generation by V-ATPases. J Exp Biol 203, 89–95.
- Nishi T, Forgac M. 2002. The vacuolar (H⁺)-ATPases nature's most versatile proton pumps. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 3, 94–103.
- Nizam-Uddin M, Zinnatul-Alam Md, Ramiz-Uddin MMd, et al. 2015. Toxicity of pesticides to *Tetranychus urticae* Koch (Acari: Tetranychidae) and their side effects on *Neoseiulus californicus* (Acari: Phytoseiidae). Int J Acaro 41, 688–693.
- Ohira M, Smardon AM, Charsky CM, et al. 2006. The E and G subunits of the yeast V-ATPase interact tightly and are both present at more than one copy per V1 complex. J Biol Chem 281, 22752–22760.
- Pedersen PA, Carafoli E. 1987. Ion motive ATPases. I. Ubiquity, properties and significance to cell function. Trends Bioc Sci 12, 146–150.

- Piraneo TG, Bull J, Morales MA, et al. 2015. Molecular mechanisms of *Tetranychus urticae* chemical adaptation in hop fields. Sci Rep 5, 17090.
- Pollicello GA, Stevens PJG, Gaskin RE, et al. 1995. Alkylsilicones for agricultural oils and oil based formulations. In: Gaskin RE ed., Proc 4th Int Symp Adjuvants for Agrochemicals.
 NZ Forestry Res Inst Bull 193, pp 303–307.
- Pomerantz AF, Hoy MA. 2015. RNAi-mediated knockdown of transformer-2 in the predatory mite *Metaseiulus occidentalis* via oral delivery of double-stranded RNA. Exp Appl Acarol 65, 17–27.
- Price DRG, Gatehouse JA. 2008. RNAi-mediated crop protection against insects. Trends Biot 26, 393–400.
- Psuritch GS. 1981. Pesticidal soaps and adjuvantswhat are they and how do they work? Pp. 5357 In Proc 23rd Ann Lower Mainland Hort Improvement Assoc Short Course, Abbotsford, B.C. 11–13.
- Purcell MF, Schroeder WJ. 1996. Effect of Silwet L-77 and Diazinon on three tephritid fruit flies (Diptera: Tephritidae) and associated endoparasitoids. J. Econ. Entomo. 89, 1566–1570.
- R Core Team. 2016. R: A language and environment for statistical computing. Vienna, Austria: R Foundation for Statistical Computing. https://www.R-project.org/
- Rainer D, Kajikawa L, Wuestehube L, Schekman R. 1998. ε-COP is a structural component of coatomer that functions to stabilize α-COP. EMBO J 17, 985–995.
- Ravichandran V, Kesavan V, Cojean S, et al. 2018. Polysorbate Surfactants as drug carriers: Tween 20-amphotericin B conjugates as anti-fungal and anti-leishmanial agents. Curr Drug Deliv 15, 1028–1037.

- Rodrigues TB, Rieske LK, Duan JJ, et al. 2017. Development of RNAi method for screening candidate genes to control emerald ash borer, *Agrilus planipennis*. Sci Rep 7, 7379.
- Salama HS, Rasmy AH. 1971. Artificial feeding of mites and its use in screening acaricides. Zeitschrift für Angew Entomol 67, 31–33.
- San Miguel K, Scott GJ. 2015. The next generation of insecticides: dsRNA is stable as a foliarapplied insecticide. Pest Manag Sci 72, 801–809.
- Sanscrainte ND, Arimoto H, Christy M, et al. 2018. Reduction in *Musca domestica* fecundity by dsRNA-mediated gene knockdown. PLoS One 13, e0187353.
- Sato K, Nakano A. 2007. Mechanisms of COPII vesicle formation and protein sorting. FEBS Lett 581, 2076–2082.
- Sato ME, da Silva MZ, Raga A, et al. 2005. Abamectin resistance in *Tetranychus urticae* Koch (Acari: Tetranychidae): selection, cross-resistance and stability of resistance. Neotrop Entomol 34, 991–998.
- Shapiro JP, Schroeder WJ, Stansly PA. 1998. Bioassay and efficacy of *Bacillus thuringiensis* and an organosilicone surfactant against the citrus leafminer (Lepidoptera: Phyllocnistidae).
 Florida Entomol 81, 201–210.
- Sherry CM, Miyata K, Brown SJ, et al. 2012. Dissecting Systemic RNA Interference in the Red Flour Beetle *Tribolium castaneum*: Parameters Affecting the Efficiency of RNAi. PLoS One 7, e47431.
- Shi L, Wei P, Wang X, et al. 2016. Functional analysis of esterase TCE2 gene from *Tetranychus cinnabarinus* (Boisduval) involved in acaricide resistance. Sci Rep 6, 18646.
- Shi L, Zhang J, Shen G, et al. 2015. Silencing NADPH-cytochrome P450 reductase results in reduced acaricide resistance in *Tetranychus cinnabarinus* (Boisduval). Sci Rep 5, 15581.

- Shrewsbury PM, Hardin MR. 2003. Evaluation of Predatory Mite (Acari: Phytoseiidae) Releases to Suppress Spruce Spider Mites, *Oligonychus ununguis* (Acari: Tetranychidae), on Juniper. J. Econ. Entomol. 96(6), 1675-1684.
- Srinivasan R, Hoy MA, Singh R, Rogers ME. 2008. Laboratory and field evaluations of Silwet L-77 and kinetic alone and in combination with imidacloprid and abamectin for the management of the Asian citrus psyllid, *Diaphorina citri* (Hemiptera: Psyllidae). Florida Entomol 91, 87–100.
- Sterck L, Billiau K, Abeel T, et al. 2012. Online resource for community annotation of eukaryotes. Nat Methods 9, 1041.
- Stumpf N, Nauen R. 2001. Cross-resistance, inheritance, and biochemistry of mitochondrial electron transport inhibitor-acaricide resistance in *Tetranychus urticae* (Acari: Tetranychidae). J Econ Entomol 94, 1577–1583.
- Suzuki T, España MU, Nunes MA, et al. 2017a. Protocols for the delivery of small molecules to the two-spotted spider mite, *Tetranychus urticae*. PLoS One 12, e0180658.
- Suzuki T, Nunes MA, España MU, et al. 2017b. RNAi-based reverse genetics in the chelicerate model *Tetranychus urticae*: A comparative analysis of five methods for gene silencing. PLoS One 12, e0180654.
- Tipping C, Bikoba V, Chander GJ, et al. 2003. Efficacy of Silwet L-77 against several arthropod pests of table grape. J Econ Entomol 96, 246–250.
- Tu M, Hurd C, Randall JM. 2001. Weed Control Methods Handbook: Tools and Techniques for Use in Natural Areas. http://tncweeds.ucdavis.edu.
- Tuttle DM, Baker EW. 1968. Spider mites of South-western United States and a revision of the family Tetranichidae. Tucson Ariz Univ Arizona Press, 1–143.

- Upadhyay SK, Chandrashekar K, Thakur N, et al. 2011. RNA interference for the control of whiteflies (*Bemisia tabaci*) by oral route. J Biosci 36, 153–161.
- Van Der Geest LPS, Bosse TC, Veerman A. 1983. Development of a meridic diet for the twospotted spider mite *Tetranychus urticae*. Entomol Exp Appl 33, 297–302.
- Van Leeuwen T, Tirry V, Yamamoto A, et al. 2015. The economic importance of acaricides in the control of phytophagous mites and an update on recent acaricide mode of action research. Pestic Biochem Phys 121, 12–21
- Van Leeuwen T, Van Pottelberge S, Tirry L. 2006. Biochemical analysis of a chlorfenapyrselected resistant strain of *Tetranychus urticae* Koch. Pest Manag Sci 62, 425–433.
- Van Leeuwen T, Vontas J, Tsagkarakou A, et al. 2010. Acaricide resistance mechanisms in the two-spotted spider mite *Tetranychus urticae* and other important Acari: A review. Insect Biochem Mol Biol 40, 563–572.
- Vassilis AV, Kitsis P. 2013. Acaricide Resistance in *Tetranychus urticae* (Acari: Tetranychidae) Populations from Cyprus. J Econ Entomol 10, 1848–1854.

Venezuela Mérida. 2002. Surfactants types and uses. Firp Booklet # E300-A. 49 pp.

- Wagner CA, Finberg KE, Breton S, et al. 2004. Renal vacuolar H⁺-ATPase (review). Physiol Rev 84, 1263–1314.
- Walling MV, White DC, Rodriguez JG. 1968 Characterization, distribution, catabolism, and synthesis of the fatty acids of the two-spotted spider mite, *Tetranychus urticae*. J Insect Physiol 14, 1445–1458.
- Waters MG, Serafini T, Rothman JE. 1991. 'Coatomer': a cytosolic protein complex containing subunits of non-clathrin-coated Golgi transport vesicles. Nature. 349, 248-251.

- Whyard S, Singh AD, Wong S. 2009. Ingested double-stranded RNAs can act as species specific insecticides. Insect Biochem. Mol Biol 39, 824–832.
- Witco. 1997. Silwet surfactants. Publ. 130, 018-00. Witco, Greenwich, CT.
- Xia WK, Shen XM, Ding TB, et al. 2016. Functional analysis of a chitinase gene during the larval-nymph transition in *Panonychus citri* by RNA interference. Exp Appl Acarol 70, 1–15.
- Xu Z, Liu Y, Wei P, et al. 2017a. High gamma-aminobutyric acid contents involved in abamectin resistance and predation, an interesting phenomenon in spider mites. Front Physiol 8, 216.
- Xu Z, Wu Q, Xu Q, He L. 2017b. Functional analysis reveals glutamate and gammaaminobutyric acid-gated chloride channels as targets of avermectins in the carmine spider mite. Toxicol Sci 155, 258–269.
- Xue S, Barna M. 2012. Specialized ribosomes: a new frontier in gene regulation and organismal biology. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 13, 355–369.
- Yu N, Christiaens O, Liu J, et al. 2013. Delivery of dsRNA for RNAi in insects: an overview and future directions. Insect Science 20, 4-14.
- Zhang X, Jin D, Zou X, Guo J. 2016. Laboratory and field evaluation of an entomopathogenic fungus, *Isaria cateniannulata* strain 08XS-1, against *Tetranychus urticae* (Koch). Pest Manag Sci 72, 1059–1066.
- Zhu F, Xu J, Palli R, et al. 2010. Ingested RNA interference for managing the populations of the Colorado potato beetle, *Leptinotarsa decemlineata*. Pest Manage Science 67, 175-182.
- Zhu F, Xu JJ, Palli R, et al. 2011. Ingested RNA interference for managing the populations of the Colorado potato beetle, Leptinotarsa decemlineata. Pest Manage Sci 67, 175-182.
Zhu J, Hao P, Lu C, Ma Y et al. 2017. Expression and RNA interference of ribosomal protein L5 gene in *Nilaparvata lugens* (Hemiptera: Delphacidae). J Insect Sci 73, 1–8.

Acknowledgements

I would like to express my sincere gratitude and appreciation to the following:

Dr. Takeshi Suzuki (Tokyo University of Agriculture and Technology), my supervisor, for accepting me as a PhD student, for his kindly supporting me during my research and staying in Japan as well as suggestions, advices and guidance in both research and life.

Dr. Ryochi Sato (Tokyo University of Agriculture and Technology), my co-supervisor, for his kindly recommending to Dr. Suzuki to work on the project of this thesis, it was a really great chance.

Dr. Madoka Nakai (Tokyo University of Agriculture and Technology), for her kindly introducing me to Dr. Sato and reviewing my thesis.

Drs. Koki Toyota and Hiroko Tabunoki (Tokyo University of Agriculture and Technology), for their kindly reviewing my thesis.

Drs. Miodrag Grbic and Vojislava Grbic (University of Western Ontario), for their kindly hosting me in their laboratory for three months in the internship funded by Innovation Advancement Organization 2017. Dr. Noureldin Abuelfadl Ghazy (Mansoura University), Postdoctoral Fellow in Suzuki Lab, for his supporting during my research and kindly reviewing my thesis.

Ms. Ayatallah Abouelmaaty (Tokyo University of Agriculture and Technology), PhD student in Suzuki Lab and my sister, for her helping, sharing and support me in my research and life.

My colleagues in Suzuki Lab, Tokyo University of Agriculture and Technology, for their help and nice memories.

I thank the following fellowships: Ajinomoto Company, for their support my research in RNAi. TUAT JURITSU Fellowship, for PhD student from April 2016 to March 2017. JASSO Fellowship, for PhD student from April 2016 to March 2017. Mitsubishi Scholarship, for PhD student, from April 2017 to March 2019.

My mom, my sisters and brother, for their encouraging me and always supporting and respecting my decisions in my research and whole life.

And finally, for my husband, I appreciate his supporting; encourage me and having patience for the long distance between us during my studying in Japan.